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P R O C E E D I N G S

(9:33 a.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Today we continue to receive  testimony of the Postal Service witnesses in support of Docket No. R2001-1, Request for Rate and Fee Changes.



I want to announce that yesterday the Postal Service submitted a motion submitting a proposed stipulation agreement and requesting the establishment of a preliminary procedural schedule.  The Commission will continue its review of this document after today's hearing.  I intend to deal promptly with the Postal Service's motion for a preliminary schedule.



Yesterday, the American Bankers Association and the National Association of Pre-Sort Mailers filed a motion for late acceptance of designation of written cross-examination of the United States Postal Service Witness Schenk.  That motion designated responses that should have been provided a week before, but had been only filed the previous working day.  That motion is granted.



Does anyone have any procedural matters to  discuss before we continue today?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There are three scheduled witnesses to appear here today.  They are Witness Pickett, Bradley and Schenk.



Ms. Duchek, would you introduce your first witness?



MS. DUCHEK:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls John T. Pickett.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you raise your right hand, Mr. Pickett?



Whereupon,


JOHN T. PICKETT



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-17.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. DUCHEK:


Q
Mr. Pickett, my colleague is handing you two copies of a document entitled Direct Testimony of John T. Pickett on behalf of the United States Postal Service, designated as USPS-T-17.  Are you familiar with that document?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Was it prepared by you or under your supervision?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Do you have any changes to make?


A
I have three editorial changes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  A fire drill.  We will come back, hopefully.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Duchek, we'll try it again.



MS. DUCHEK:  Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.  I believe that Mr. Pickett was just about to tell us about some minor changes to his testimony.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Correct.



THE WITNESS:  In the table of contents on line 10, I corrected the spelling of the word calculation; on page 1, line 2, changed the word five to six; and on page 3, line 18, we've changed the spelling or corrected the spelling of the word calculation.



BY MS. DUCHEK:


Q
With those changes, Mr. Pickett, if you were to testify orally today would this still be your testimony?


A
Yes, it would.



MS. DUCHEK:  Mr. Chairman, there are also several Category II library references associated with this witness' testimony, USPS-LR-J-36, 37, 38, 39, 40, 41, 42, 43 and 44.



BY MS. DUCHEK:


Q
Are you familiar with those library references, Mr. Pickett?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
Do you have any changes to make to them?


A
No.



MS. DUCHEK:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that the direct testimony of John T. Pickett on behalf of the United States Postal Service designated as USPS-T-17 and the listed library references be entered into evidence.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of John T. Pickett.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-17, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Pickett, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room this morning?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If the questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No.



MR. MCBRIDE:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes?



MR. MCBRIDE:  My name is Michael McBride.  I represent Dow Jones & Company, and I'm here on behalf of the Periodicals Coalition.



We just received yesterday some further responses of this witness to some follow up interrogatories, and we would like to designate those responses as well.  I've discussed this with the Postal Service counsel.  They have no objection to this procedure.  We do have two copies for the reporter.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If there is no objection, so Ordered.



Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Pickett to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-17 and was received in evidence.)

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Does anyone wish to enter additional written cross-examination for Witness Pickett?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This brings us to oral cross.  No participants have requested oral cross-examination.  Is there any party that wants cross-examination of Witness Pickett?



MR. MCBRIDE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. McBride?



MR. MCBRIDE:  Thank you.  In light of the responses we just received, we'd like to ask just a few further questions.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. MCBRIDE:


Q
Good morning, Mr. Pickett.


A
Good morning.


Q
I'd like to focus your attention particularly on the responses to your Interrogatories 6 through 8, MPA Interrogatories 6 through 8 that we've just designated.  You do have a copy of those responses in front of you, do you?


A
I do.


Q
First of all, Mr. Pickett, could you please clear up for the record the unit applicable to the rates that are paid by the Postal Service for transportation via Amtrak?  Is it per linear foot or per some other unit?


A
My understanding is per linear foot.


Q
All right.  And is that the same unit for truck?


A
No.  Well, we pay for the truck by the trip and the size of the box and the schedule.


Q
All right.


A
The linear footage is sort of part of the trailer length.


Q
Okay.  Do you, for purposes of comparing the relative transportation cost of Amtrak versus truck, convert the cost of transportation by truck to some common unit?


A
Do I convert it?


Q
Or does the Postal Service do that?


A
The Postal Service uses cubic foot miles as its common measure of transportation capacity for highway.


Q
So is it your testimony that someone at the Postal Service converts both the Amtrak cost and the truck cost to those units you just described for purposes of comparison?


A
I'm not sure that they use cubic foot miles when they do comparisons.  It's not me who does the comparisons, so I really don't know.


Q
How then, if you know, does the Postal Service compare the cost of transportation via Amtrak to the cost of transportation via truck?


A
I'm not certain.


Q
Do you know if that comparison has been made?


A
I know that it's the policy to consider cost when choosing whatever kinds of transportation we're choosing.  Cost, as well as service.  I'm told that that is looked at when the decision is made.



My understanding is that that decision is a local decision and not one that would necessarily be made, for example, at headquarters.


Q
Can you testify whether cost of transportation to the Postal Service versus Amtrak are on an overall average, system wide basis higher or lower than via truck?


A
Total cost or --


Q
Average cost per some common unit.  Whether they are higher or lower on Amtrak versus truck.


A
No, I can't.


Q
Does anyone at the Postal Service have that information?


A
I don't think so, no.


Q
Is it your testimony that the Postal Service has never in recent years, let's say since 1998, made a comparison on a per unit basis of the cost of transportation via Amtrak versus truck?


A
I'm not aware of any comparison.


Q
Now, with respect to your answer to MPA Interrogatory No. 6, Part A, I'm having some difficulty understanding what that answer means.



We asked you to confirm that it is your testimony that the rate per linear foot for every service "purchased" from Amtrak was exactly the same in FY 2000 as it was in FY 1998, and you said, "Confirmed.  However, I have not conducted a comparison of Amtrak rates per linear foot.  Rather, I was provided this information by contract and logistics specialists who deal with Amtrak on a routine basis."



Does that answer mean that indeed the rates paid via Amtrak were the same in FY 2000 as they were in FY 1998, but you're simply relying on what someone told you, as opposed to having made that comparison yourself?


A
I'm relying on what somebody told me.


Q
But the answer is that they were the same?


A
That's what they told me.


Q
Then with respect to your answer to MPA Interrogatory No. 7, again Part A, you say in the first sentence, "My understanding is that some Amtrak rates per mile are lower than the average rate per mile on inter-BMC highway," but you seem to go on to indicate that some Amtrak service costs are less.  Truck costs may have been a little higher than you thought.



Is this answer, in your view, consistent with your previous answers here orally today that overall you do not have the ability to determine whether Amtrak average rates are lower or higher than truck rates?


A
I think so.  All I'm saying here is that the rate per mile that Amtrak quotes us, which is calculated from what they -- basically let me describe what Amtrak provides.


Q
Please.


A
They provide the origin of the destination, the frequency, the number of linear feet, a rate I think per trip and the mileage, from which you can calculate a rate per mile.



When I glanced at that rate per mile, I could see that some were well below $1 and some weren't, and I knew in the back of my head from talking to Dwight Young and the transportation people over the years that $1 a mile is approximately a rough ball park figure for what highway transportation costs.



Then when I looked at the HCSS extract that I have in an Excel file, I simply calculated the cost per mile off of that.  It was $1.11.


Q
Is that $1 per mile per linear foot?


A
No.  $1 per mile.


Q
Just $1 per mile?


A
Basically for tractor/trailer transportation.


Q
You just referred in your answer a moment ago to a gentleman by the name of Dwight Young.  Is that the same person as James D. Young in your response to MPA Interrogatory 8?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Again, sir, on the $1 per mile unit we're having some difficulty translating that.  You don't mean it's $1 per mile, do you, to move the truck, or do you?



A 1,000 mile haul via truck loaded with mail.  Is it your testimony that that would cost the Postal Service $1,000 or some other amount of money?


A
Let me tell you what it is.  It's the annual cost in the contract for that contract route.  I think it's called route.  Let me think a second.  Contract cost segment.  That's the unit in the HCSS file.  It has in it an

annual cost and annual miles.  It's just the annual cost divided by the annual miles for that segment.


Q
But again if a truck moves 1,000 miles, is it your testimony that even if fully loaded with mail the cost of moving that truck that 1,000 miles is only $1,000?


A
Well, if that's what we've agreed to pay the contractor, that's what the cost of that movement is.


Q
Okay.  Again then with respect to Amtrak, is it your testimony that you're paying Amtrak $1 per mile?


A
No.


Q
You're paying Amtrak what, $1 per linear foot?


A
No.  We're paying Amtrak whatever -- I mean, there are several.  I don't know what they're called.  For the purposes of the discussion let's call them routes.



There are several routes that Amtrak quotes us rates for, and some of those routes have rates less than $1, and some of those routes have rates for more.  I haven't calculated an average.


Q
Whether it's more or less than $1, is it per mile or per linear foot for Amtrak?


A
Per mile.


Q
Per mile.  So it would be your testimony then if mail is moving on Amtrak for 1,000 miles that the charge per that rail car is $1,000?


A
It may not be a rail car.  It may be more or less than a rail car.


Q
Okay.  But that unit of mail, whatever that unit is, per 1,000 miles, that average cost in the example I gave would be $1,000?


A
If they charge us $1,000 for 1,000 miles, it's $1 a mile.


Q
That wasn't my question.


A
Okay.  I'm sorry.


Q
My question was you said that you were paying some rates to Amtrak of more than $1 per mile and some less, and I'm saying that if those are the units then it would be your testimony that if it happened that that number was $1 your testimony is that the units work out such that a 1,000 mile haul would be $1,000?


A
Say that again.  I'm sorry.


Q
Let's go back a couple of questions.  You told me that some of the rates that you're paying Amtrak are more than $1 per mile and some are less, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
All right.  Is it the case ever that the rate may be exactly $1 on the rates that you've seen?


A
I don't know.


Q
Do you recall any of the numbers that you saw?  Are there any that are $1.01?  $1.10?  $.90?


A
I don't recall the specifics.  No.


Q
Have you actually studied any of the precise rates paid on Amtrak?


A
I've seen them.  I wouldn't call that studying them.  I've glanced at them.


Q
Okay.  You have some familiarity then that some of those rates are in the neighborhood of $1?


A
That's fair to say, yes.


Q
Okay.  So if such a rate were $1 -- fair enough?


A
Fair enough.


Q
And the transportation were 1,000 miles.


A
Right.


Q
And you're paying per some unit of mail.


A
Right.


Q
We'll get to what that unit is in a minute, but the cost to the Postal Service would be $1,000 under that hypothetical.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, but you sort of got it backwards.  The cost would be $1,000 up front.  The mileage would be 1,000, and the rate per mile would be 1,000.


Q
The rate per mile would be 1,000?


A
Right.  That's a calculation from the rate they charge us.


Q
I thought we just agreed the haul was 1,000 miles, and the cost was $1,000.


A
Right.


Q
Okay.  So wouldn't the rate per mile be $1?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, what is the unit of mail that we're talking about in that hypothetical in your understanding?  For what unit is Amtrak charging the Postal Service that $1?


A
It would be a specified number of linear feet.  It could be 48.  It could be 15.  It could be more than that, less than that.  I don't know.


Q
And who makes the judgement at the Postal Service whether it is preferable to ship by Amtrak or to ship by truck?


A
My understanding is that would probably be made at the distribution networks office, which is a field or logistics transportation office.


Q
And what are their instructions from headquarters, to get the lowest price by choosing the less expensive mode, or is there something other than that?


A
My understanding is, and I believe there's a handbook that we supplied as a library reference, that basically the instructions are to consider cost and service.  The combination of cost and service.



It doesn't say minimize cost, and it doesn't say reach a certain service level.  It's somewhat vague.


Q
Amtrak publishes yearly on-time performance statistics.  Were you aware of that?


A
I'm not aware of it, but I'm not surprised.


Q
All right.  Do you know if anyone at the Postal Service studies that data to determine if Amtrak's on-time performance is better or worse that in a preceding year?


A
I don't know.


Q
Does the Postal Service take into account whether Amtrak's on-time service is greater or less than in a preceding year before it determines to put mail on Amtrak?


A
I don't know.  I could find out, but I don't know.



MR. MCBRIDE:  If you would find out, we would appreciate that.  That was one of the things we were driving at, Mr. Chairman, in our interrogatories.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Duchek?



MS. DUCHEK:  That's fine.  We'll attempt to find out that information.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Seven days?



MS. DUCHEK:  That's fine.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Good.  Thank you.



BY MR. MCBRIDE:


Q
Now I'd just like to explore, Mr. Pickett, your answer to MPA Interrogatory 8E.  We asked you, "In your opinion, does Amtrak generally provide service superior to inter-BMC highway transportation," and then asked you if so to go on and explain.



You said, "I do not say that it does 'generally,' only that it can.  I have not conducted a study to compare service levels."  Did I read your answer correctly?


A
Yes, you did.


Q
So does the Postal Service, if not you, have a response to this question?


A
I don't believe they do, no.


Q
Then when a person is making a judgement to put mail on Amtrak versus on a truck and they are directed by headquarters to take into account cost and service, as you just indicated, if they have no idea whether Amtrak provides better service than truck on what basis would they make a judgement to take service into account?



MS. DUCHEK:  Before Mr. Pickett answers, I'd like to object.  You said have no idea, and I think that totally mischaracterizes his prior response.



BY MR. MCBRIDE:


Q
Do you have some idea whether Amtrak provides better service than truck or not?


A
My understanding is that in some cases it does, but that's based simply on talking to logistics and purchasing people.


Q
And is it also your testimony that in some cases it doesn't?


A
I would imagine it doesn't.


Q
Okay.


A
That's probably true.


Q
So overall do you have a way to characterize whether Amtrak service is better than truck?


A
No.


Q
All right.  Given that answer, then on what basis would a person make a judgement about whether Amtrak service would be better than truck service when determining to ship mail by Amtrak versus truck?


A
I would presume they are looking at what the -- there's a window of time that they're actually trying to meet for a particular kind of mail.  If they're looking at that and they can see that Amtrak can meet that window faster than highway, or maybe Amtrak claims they can meet that window faster than highway, then they might consider Amtrak as an alternative.



Now, they may find out over time through experience that Amtrak isn't meeting that window.  That's another decision they have to deal with.  I'm personally not someone who does that for a living, so --


Q
Have you ever ridden Amtrak?


A
Yes, I have.


Q
Do you assume that it always meets its schedule?


A
No, I don't.



MR. MCBRIDE:  So in getting back to us with the response that we asked you for, Mr. Pickett, if you can provide us any information on whether the people who make these decisions actually take into account Amtrak's actual performance that would be appreciated because, frankly, Mr. Chairman, we're having some difficulty understanding how these decisions are made if there is no data about actual service from which they can be made.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Duchek?



MS. DUCHEK:  We had already said that we would try to find that information for you.  We will endeavor to provide it in seven days, although with the holiday, Mr. Chairman, you may have us coming back to you for a slight extension of time on that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Whatever you can.  Thanks.



MR. MCBRIDE:  We wouldn't object if it comes in the day after Christmas.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. McBride.  That's very nice of you.



BY MR. MCBRIDE:


Q
Now on a slight variation of the hypothetical I asked you earlier, Mr. Pickett, if a certain quantity of mail is less than a full rail car and it's being tendered to Amtrak versus truck, on what basis?  Would you still be paying Amtrak $1 per mile to move less than a full rail car, as opposed to a full rail car??


A
Well, it depends on how the Amtrak schedule reads.  It might read less than a full rail car.  In fact, in some cases it does, so whatever we are contracted for we would pay for.


Q
Were you a participant in negotiating the contract with Amtrak?


A
No, I wasn't.


Q
Is it your testimony that the Postal Service had no ability to secure from Amtrak a lower rate for a partially filled rail car than a full rail car?


A
Could you repeat that?


Q
I was wondering if it is your testimony that the Postal Service could not achieve a lower cost for transporting a partially filled rail car than a full rail car.


A
I wasn't involved in the negotiations.  I have no idea whether that was considered or what they considered.


Q
But it was your testimony that the contract provides for the same cost to the Postal Service whether the rail car is partially full or full?


A
No.


Q
It is not?


A
No.


Q
You're simply saying that whatever the contract  says it says?  Is that your testimony?


A
That's exactly what I'm saying.  Yes.


Q
And you don't know what it says?


A
As I sit here, no.  I don't have it in front of me.



MR. MCBRIDE:  We have nothing further at this time, Mr. Chairman.  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. McBride.



Is there anyone else wishing to cross-examine this witness?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I've been informed by the bench that they have no questions, so, Mr. Pickett, that completes your testimony here today.



MS. DUCHEK:  Mr. Chairman, could I approach the witness for a moment?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes.



MS. DUCHEK:  Thank you.



(Pause.)



MS. DUCHEK:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service has no redirect.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I apologize.  I jumped the gun.



Now, Mr. Pickett, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record, and we thank you again.  You're excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you very much.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Cooper, would you please introduce your witness, the next Postal Service witness?



MR. COOPER:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  For the record, I am Richard Cooper for the Postal Service, and I call Michael D. Bradley to the stand.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you raise your right hand?  Good morning.



Whereupon,


MICHAEL D. BRADLEY



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-16.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MR. COOPER:


Q
Professor Bradley, you have before you two copies of a document marked as USPS-T-16, Testimony of Michael D. Bradley on behalf of United States Postal Service.  Is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Are you familiar with this document?


A
I am.


Q
And it was prepared by you?


A
I prepared it.


Q
If you were to be giving testimony orally today, is this the testimony that you would give?


A
It is.



MR. COOPER:  Mr. Chairman, I offer this written testimony into evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Dr. Michael D. Bradley.  That testimony is received into evidence.  As is our practice, it will not be transcribed.

//




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-16, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Dr. Bradley, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you in the hearing room today?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If questions contained in that packet were asked of you or posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those you previously provided in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, sir.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any corrections or additions you would like to make to those answers?



THE WITNESS:  No, sir.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Bradley to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.

//

//

//




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-16 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Does anyone wish to enter additional written cross-examination of Witness Bradley?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That brings us to oral cross-examination.  No participant has requested oral cross-examination.  Is there any party who would like to cross-examine Witness Bradley?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any questions from the bench?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Dr. Bradley, there being no questions, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record.  Thank you.  You're excused.



THE WITNESS:  Thank you.



(Witness excused.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie, would you please introduce the next Postal witness?



MS. MCKENZIE:  Yes, Mr. Chairman.  The Postal Service calls Dr. Leslie M. Schenk.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Dr. Schenk, would you raise your right hand?

//

//



Whereupon,


LESLIE M. SCHENK



having been duly sworn, was called as a witness and was examined and testified as follows:



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please be seated.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-43.)


DIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. MCKENZIE:


Q
Please introduce yourself.


A
My name is Leslie M. Schenk.  I'm a senior economist at Christiansen Associates.


Q
My colleague has handed you two copies of a document identified as USPS-T-43 entitled Direct Testimony of Leslie M. Schenk on behalf of the United States Postal Service.  Did you have a chance to examine these documents?


A
I have.


Q
Dr. Schenk, was this testimony prepared by you or under your direction?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Does the document in front of you reflect the revision to your testimony dated November 14, 2001?


A
Yes, it does.


Q
Do you have any other changes or corrections to make?


A
No.


Q
Dr. Schenk, if you were to testify orally today, would your testimony be the same as the document before you?


A
Yes, it would.


Q
Dr. Schenk, is it your intention to sponsor the Category II library references associated with this testimony?


A
Yes.


Q
The library references listed are USPS-LR-J-58, 59, 100, 113, 117, 118, 119.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, it is.


Q
Was the library reference USPS-LR-J-58 revised on November 20, 2001, and December 17, 2001?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Was the library reference USPS-LR-J-117 revised on November 20, 2001?


A
Yes, it was.


Q
Was the library reference USPS-LR-J-118 revised on November 15, 2001?


A
Yes, it was.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, I ask that the direct testimony of Leslie M. Schenk on behalf of the United States Postal Service marked as USPS-T-43 and the library references associated with that testimony as revised be received as evidence at this time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any objection?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Hearing none, I will direct counsel to provide the reporter with two copies of the corrected direct testimony of Leslie M. Schenk.  That testimony is received into evidence.  However, as is our practice, it will not be transcribed.




(The document referred to, previously identified as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-43, was received in evidence.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Schenk, have you had an opportunity to examine the packet of designated written cross-examination that was made available to you this morning in the hearing room?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  If any of those questions contained in that packet were posed to you orally today, would your answers be the same as those previously provided to us in writing?



THE WITNESS:  No.  There is one interrogatory response in the packet that there was a mistake in.  That interrogatory response was Val-Pak-T-31-38A.



The originally filed response, there's a table of data, and it reflects ECR Test Year Costs for Flats Only.  The revised table that was supposed to be filed was supposed to include the data for all shapes, -- letters, flats, and parcels -- and that table, the original table, was inadvertently filed with the revision.



In the packet, we have handwritten the correct data in in the response that's in the packet.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  The correct numbers.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Are there any additional corrections you'd like to make at this time.



THE WITNESS:  No.  This change in that interrogatory that I just mentioned does not affect any other interrogatory responses.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel, would you please provide two copies of the corrected designated written cross-examination of Witness Schenk to the reporter?  That material is received into evidence, and it is to be transcribed into the record.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. USPS-T-43 and was received in evidence.)

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Schenk?



MR. COSTICH:  Mr. Chairman, Rand Costich, OCA.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Costich?



MR. COSTICH:  I overlooked some redirected interrogatories for this witness, and I'd like to designate them now.



I'm going to hand the witness two copies of her responses to Interrogatories OCA/USPS-T-39-5 through 7, and I will ask her to examine those and indicate whether her answers would be the same today.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



MR. COSTICH:  Mr. Chairman, I will hand the two copies to the reporter and ask that they be admitted into evidence and transcribed.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.  So Ordered.




(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos.




OCA/USPS-T-39-5 through 7, and were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  That brings us to oral cross-examination.



MR. MCLAUGHLIN:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes?  I'm sorry.



MR. MCLAUGHLIN:  Tom McLaughlin for Advo.  We'd like to designate an interrogatory we just received.  It's a response to Advo/USPS-T-43-1.



In addition, there were two others.  I'm not certain if these were incorporated into the record, in the packet earlier.  I didn't see them in designations.  It was VP/USPS-T-43-22 and 27.  I'll double check those to see if they're in the packet, but I know that the Advo interrogatory is not there.



I'll show these to the witness right now.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



(Pause.)



MR. MCLAUGHLIN:  Mr. Chairman, I did check, and they do not appear to be in the packet.



I would ask the witness if her answers to these interrogatories would be the same if she were asked orally today?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



MR. MCLAUGHLIN:  Mr. Chairman, with that I will supply two copies to the reporter and ask that these be received into evidence and transcribed in the record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.




(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos.




Advo/USPS-T-43-1 and




VP/USPS-T-43-22 and 27 and were received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination?



MR. COSTICH:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes?



MR. COSTICH:  Rand Costich again.  We still have three interrogatories directed to this witness outstanding, so we would just like to reserve the right to designate them later if necessary and, heaven forbid, recall the witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I have one additional interrogatory response to designate.  That's MMA/USPS-T-43-20.  I've handed two copies to the witness.



I will ask you, Ms. Schenk, if you were asked the questions that appear in there would your answers be the same as the ones that appear in your response?



THE WITNESS:  In the copy you've handed me, there's a page missing to my response.  The responses to parts B through G is missing.



MR. HALL:  If we could have one second here?



(Pause.)



MR. HALL:  I'm sorry.  Did you say B through G?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



MR. HALL:  Is that two pages that are missing then?



THE WITNESS:  No, only one page.  Wait.  I'm sorry.  It's in the wrong order.  The response -- let's see.  I just think the pages are in the wrong order.  Pages 2 and 3 are in the wrong order in this packet.



MR. HALL:  Thank you.  With that clarification, would your answers be the same as appears in the package there?



THE WITNESS:  Yes, they would.



MR. HALL:  I'll take the two copies and hand them to the reporter.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Would you like to enter them?



MR. HALL:  Yes, please.  If we could have those entered?  At the break, I will rearrange the pages for the reporter.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit No. MMA/USPS-T-43-20 and was received in evidence.)

//

//

//

//

//

//



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any additional written cross-examination for Witness Schenk?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  There appears to be no more.  That brings us to oral cross-examination.



Five parties have requested oral cross-examination of Witness Schenk, the Association for Postal Commerce, Major Mailers Association, Newspapers Association of America, Recording Industry of America, Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc., and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.



The Association for Postal Commerce, Mr. Wiggins?



(No response.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Major Mailers Association, Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  This isn't going very well so far.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Good morning, Ms. Schenk.


A
Good morning.


Q
My name is Michael Hall, and I'm going to be asking you questions on behalf of Major Mailers Association.



I will be asking you some questions about Library Reference 117, which is entitled Development of Delivery Costs by Rate Category for First Class and Standard, which you are sponsoring, and, to further limit things for you, I am interested in delivery costs for different types of first class mail only.



Before we get started, did your counsel show you some draft cross-examination exhibits that we e-mailed to her yesterday?


A
Yes, she did.


Q
And you had an opportunity to look those over?


A
Yes, I did.


Q
I'd like to hand you a copy of that now and give one to your counsel.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, I'd like to note that we only did receive these yesterday about midday, the cross-examination exhibits.  Pursuant to the Rules of Practice 31(e), we should have received them two calendar days ahead of time.



However, to facilitate these proceedings we will not object.  The Postal Service will not object at this time to some questions being asked, but since they do involve four spreadsheets it may go beyond the ability of the witness to answer with the limited time she had to review these.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We'll accept that.  Thank you.



MR. HALL:  At this time I would like to identify the four exhibits for the record.  I've handed two copies to the reporter, one copy to the witness and one copy to her counsel.



The first exhibit, which is marked Exhibit

MMA-X-1, is entitled Summary of FY 1993 Non-DPS City Carrier Delivery Costs.  Exhibit MMA-X-2 is entitled Derivation of Average Delivery Costs for First Class Single Piece Letters by Indicia.  Exhibit MMA-X-3 is entitled Comparison of FY 1993 and BY 2000 First Class Letter Volumes.  The final exhibit, Exhibit MMA-X-4, is entitled Comparison of DPS and Non-DPS Unit Costs.




(The documents referred to were marked for identification as Exhibit Nos. MMA-X-1 through 4.)



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Ms. Schenk, to begin with I would like to get some common understanding with you about certain definitions and principles.  First, the term DPS means delivery point sequenced.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And two of the terms that we are going to be using today are DPS letters, meaning letters that can be delivery point sequenced, and non-DPS letters, which means letters that cannot be delivery point sequenced.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
So letters, single piece and pre-sort letters that are DPS'd, are sorted to the delivery point using automated equipment?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And single piece and pre-sort letters that are non-DPS must be sorted manually, right?


A
They would be sorted manually to the delivery point, yes.


Q
And is that true for city carriers?


A
Yes.


Q
And what about post office boxes?


A
I'm not sure what question you're asking about post office boxes.


Q
Let me pass on.  What about rural letters?


A
That would be the case for rural letters, yes.


Q
Are they DPS'd?


A
I thought your question was that if they were

non-DPS that they would need to be manually sorted to delivery point.


Q
Right.  Are rural letters DPS'd, or are they

non-DPS?


A
It's my understanding that some rural letters are DPS'd.


Q
Do you have any idea what the proportions are?


A
No.


Q
And you're not aware of any study that's been done of that?


A
No.


Q
Now, in general, manual processing is more expensive than an automated processing.  Isn't that right?


A
Since the library reference I'm sponsoring deals with delivery costs, I think that that's really beyond the scope of my testimony.


Q
But as a general matter, is that your understanding?


A
That's my understanding.


Q
So the significance of DPS and non-DPS lies in the extent to which different letters can be sequenced by automation or manual operations?  Is that right?


A
I'm not sure what you're referring to when you say the significance of it.


Q
Once again, if it's DPS it gets automated processing.  Is that right?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
Non-DPS gets a manual?


A
It gets manually sorted to delivery point.


Q
That's right.  Now, DPS letters can be processed by automation because they have a bar code.  Is that right?


A
I don't know all the -- I don't recall all the rules about DPS.  That's really beyond the scope of my testimony.  My library reference deals with delivery costs, carrier costs, not with mail processing costs.


Q
Isn't DPS part of delivery costs?


A
The costs that I'm referring to in Library Reference 117 are the costs of the carriers, the carrier cost, not the mail processing cost.


Q
So those carrier costs are going to be far lower if the letters are DPS'd rather than if they can't be DPS'd.  Is that right?


A
Which letters in particular are you referring to?


Q
Let's start with pre-sort letters.


A
If you hold all other factors constant, if you're comparing the same letters, then, yes, letters that have been delivery point sequenced would have in general lower carrier costs.


Q
And the same would be true of single piece letters?  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Now in terms of principles, would you agree that if you're going to compare two things they must be comparable?  In other words, you don't want to end up comparing apples to proverbial oranges, do you?


A
I think in general that's preferable.


Q
Okay.  And that would also be true if you're going to compare two things over time?  You would want to know that what you're comparing is comparable?


A
Yes, to the degree that they can be.


Q
Okay.  Now let's go back to Library Reference 117 specifically.  Is this basically the same study that was done by USPS Witness Daniels in the last case?


A
Yes.  It is an update of that study.


Q
So did you just take Ms. Daniels' study and change figures that were appropriate to update it?


A
In general, yes, that's what I did.


Q
I've taken a look at Ms. Daniels' study in

R2000-1.  That was Library Reference 95.  Is that correct?


A
Yes, that's correct.


Q
Do you have your library reference in this case, 117?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Could you look at the table marked Letters '93?


A
I don't have all the spreadsheets with me.  No.  I have the text with me, but I don't have all the workbooks with me.


Q
Well, maybe you can see this on what you have.  Do you see Footnote 9 and 10?


A
No.


Q
Footnote 9 says, "FY '98 wage rate."  Is that correct?


A
I don't have it in front of me, so I can't confirm or deny that.


Q
Well, maybe you'll take my representation subject to check that that's what it says.  That's not really my question.  My question is is that what it should say?


A
I guess I'd have to see the spreadsheet to see what exactly that's referring to.  I do believe, however, that, and I'm trying to find them, there were some interrogatory responses that I responded to that did address the question.



There were a few headings and designations or explanations of cells where we forgot to update the labeling when we updated the numbers.  I'm trying to find exactly if the interrogatory responses would indicate that that's one of the ones that we had to change, but --


Q
I don't know.  It may be.  Another one could be on that same spreadsheet, the heading for Columns 6 and 7.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.  If you look at Interrogatory MMA-T-43-3, Part D, there I explain that the reference label was inadvertently not updated; that those FY' 98 costs should refer to base year 2000 costs.


Q
And the FY '01 references?


A
Should reference test year '03.


Q
Okay.  Now, you revised your library reference on November 20?


A
Yes.


Q
But you didn't make that change?


A
No.  That revision was due to a change in one of the inputs that we got from Witness Miller, and it flowed through through the model.  We didn't change the labeling on that.


Q
Okay.  Are you going to?


A
That's something we could do.



MR. HALL:  Okay.  Could I ask that it be done?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie?



MS. MCKENZIE:  That would be fine.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
If you look at the table marked Summary Base Year, BY, at the bottom you have a code.  Maybe you can't see it.  There is a code or a legend that tells you what is going on in the various columns above.



The description for 6.1, Letters, says, "Based on DPS calculations '93 versus BS '98."  Are you telling me now that should be changed as well?


A
Yes.  The data were updated.  We inadvertently did not update the labels.


Q
Okay.  Now, there is also worksheet in there called DPS Key.


A
Yes.


Q
That was there?  You just took Ms. Daniels' study?  You didn't use that key for anything, did you?


A
No.  I believe there was an interrogatory response that also discussed that; that it's not used in this analysis.



It was kept in the spreadsheet just to make -- to show that we were using equivalent methods in general, so it was left in.  I don't know exactly which interrogatory that was, but that issue was addressed in an interrogatory, I believe.


Q
Okay.  I believe if you take a chance to review it, you will not find an interrogatory response to that effect.



In any event, that whole DPS key which was in there you had to keep in there because if you had removed it a bunch of your other formulas or numbers in your library reference would have just zeroed out.  Is that correct?


A
It made it easier to update the study quickly.  We didn't have to change the formulas, but those numbers in that spreadsheet do not affect any of the calculations.  They're not needed.  It was just we were asked to do the analysis at the last minute, so --


Q
In other words, you were kind of rushed when you did this?


A
No.


Q
You didn't want to spend the time doing it, so you just did it quickly?


A
We wanted to make sure we had the content correctly.  We weren't as concerned with how it looked.  We wanted the content to be correct.


Q
Okay.  Now I'd like to focus on one change you did make from the Daniels study, Library Reference 95 in the last case.  You broke up first class non-automated letters into eight categories.  Is that right?


A
Yes.  That is one difference between the old methodology and this one.


Q
Ms. Daniels' methodology specifically just lumped all eight of your categories into one that she called

non-auto pre-sort letters.  Is that right?


A
I believe that's correct, yes.


Q
Now, when you first began the task of redoing Ms. Daniels' study for this case, as I believe you've indicated, you wanted to do it quickly.  Did you first do what she had done; namely derive the non-DPS average cost for FY '93 for all pre-sorted letters?


A
No.


Q
What did you do?


A
We were asked to provide the pre-sort letter delivery cost by the categories that are shown in Library Reference 117.


Q
And who asked you to do that?


A
The Postal Service.


Q
Did they tell you why?


A
It's our understanding that that's the way they needed the data presented.


Q
Who specifically asked you to do that?


A
I believe it was the cost studies -- the special studies group.


Q
And was there a memorandum that came out?


A
I don't believe so.


Q
Just a directive?  Whom did you speak to, and when did you speak to them?


A
I can't recall.


Q
Who is on the group?  Who did the group consist of?


A
I believe the group is managed by Virginia Mays.


Q
So did you speak to Virginia Mays?


A
Probably.  I don't exactly recall.


Q
Did you ask her why she wanted it that way?


A
It is my understanding that that's the way they wanted the data.


Q
So you didn't ask why they wanted it that way?


A
I don't recall asking, no.


Q
So in other words, the breaking up of the categories is not something that you're sponsoring in this case?


A
No.  It's in the analysis that I'm sponsoring.


Q
But the only reason you're doing it is because you were told to do it?  Is that a fair summary of your testimony so far?


A
It seemed like a reasonable request.  I didn't see any reason why it shouldn't be broken up.


Q
But there was no affirmative reason given to you?  Is that correct?


A
We are generally not asked to do things just to be asked to do them.  There is generally a reason to do an analysis.


Q
Okay.  But you don't know what that reason was?


A
I can't say.


Q
And you don't know what it is?


A
No.


Q
Let's go back to what you did as you were getting ready to break up the costs, the non-DPS costs, into these various categories.  Didn't you have to derive the non-DPS average costs for FY '93?


A
Yes.  The non-DPS costs for FY '93 are developed in Library Reference 117.


Q
Then you derived a DPS unit cost for pre-sorted letters using the DPS percentages that you obtained from USPS witness Michael Miller.  Is that correct?


A
Could you repeat the question, please?


Q
Did you derive a DPS unit cost for pre-sorted letters using the DPS percentages that you obtained from USPS witness Michael Miller?


A
Yes.


Q
Now, when you computed the non-DPS average cost you didn't just find the average cost to sort a letter by non-DPS or manually, did you?


A
I'm sorry.  Could you repeat the question?


Q
Well, let me try to rephrase it into what I think you did.  You simply divided total non-DPS costs by the total pre-sorted volume.  Isn't that correct?


A
The non-DPS unit cost was calculated by taking total carrier cost in FY '93 and dividing by the total volume.


Q
So looking at MMA's first cross-examination exhibit, MMA-X-1, I guess we're still talking about

pre-sorted letters.  You used the approximately 25 billion letters in Column 2.  Is that right?


A
My --


Q
I'm sorry.  Twenty-nine and a half billion.


A
Yes.


Q
And for single piece letters you used the approximately 50 billion --


A
Yes.


Q
-- letter volume?


A
Yes.


Q
And when you did this, were you simply following what Ms. Daniels had done in the last case?


A
This is the same methodology that was done by Witness Daniels.  Yes.


Q
Okay.  So you didn't at that point think to wonder if all of the letter volume that you were using there actually incurred non-DPS costs, did you?


A
At the time, it was my understanding that this was the best volume data available to make this calculation.


Q
But did you recognize at the time that that volume included some volumes of letters that in fact didn't incur delivery costs at all?


A
Yes.


Q
You're trying to look at just carrier costs, right?  Carrier delivery costs?


A
Yes.


Q
I'm sorry.  City carrier costs.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
But it also included other volumes for rural letters?  Isn't that correct?


A
Yes, but at the time it was my understanding this was the best data available to make this calculation.


Q
Since that time, I guess the Postal Service has filed a response to MMA's Institutional Interrogatory No. 3 and actually provided a breakdown of volumes for 1993.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And did you assist in the preparation of the response of that interrogatory?


A
No.


Q
But you have seen the interrogatory?


A
Yes.


Q
And reviewed it, and you understand it to be accurate?


A
I understand that that's the data that they found.  Yes.


Q
So now you have better data?  Would that be a fair assessment?


A
No.


Q
Well, you certainly know that if you're trying to get city carrier non-DPS letter costs that you have rural letters that you could take out of that mix.  Don't you know that?


A
I have not had a chance to review the FY '93 city carrier volumes that they produced to know the reliability, so I can't say that it's better data at this point.  I have not had a chance to study that.


Q
Do you know who did prepare or compile that data?


A
No.  I believe it was presented as a library reference and that the MMA Institutional Response 3 mentions where that data comes -- the source of that data, but I don't know who prepared that library reference.


Q
Well, do you have any reason to think it isn't accurate since it was produced by the same company, as it were, that gave you the directions on how to break up categories, for example?


A
There could be reasons why data provided in FY '93 was perhaps less reliable.  I don't know.  I have not studied it, so I can't say that it's more reliable or better data than what I have available.


Q
But again you have no reason to think that it isn't?


A
I don't know.  I have not studied the data to see whether it is or isn't.


Q
Let's assume that it is because we don't have a USPS institutional witness here to tell us that we've got inaccurate data, and you can't tell us that.  If this data is accurate, you would agree, wouldn't you, that it would be a better measure of non-DPS unit cost to remove, for example, rural letters?


A
If the data were accurate, reliable, it would be a better way to estimate non-DPS city carrier costs to use the city carrier volumes that were presented in MMA/USPS-3.


Q
Would it also be true that it would be more accurate to exclude volumes that were delivered to post office boxes?


A
If that data could be determined.  I believe the institutional response to MMA-3 said that they could not find any estimates of FY '93 post office box volumes.


Q
Let me refer you back to your own Library Reference 117.  Do you see the sheet Delivery Volumes?


A
I don't have it in front of me.  No.


Q
Well, do you recall it?


A
I recall it in general, yes.


Q
Okay.  Do you recall the fact that the term implicit P.O. boxes or post office boxes volumes were determined?


A
Yes.


Q
And could you describe that for me, please?


A
In general, you can determine or you can estimate the volumes of mail that are not delivered by rural or city carriers by taking the total RPW volume and subtracting out the city carrier volume and the rural carrier volume, as long as you make sure to crosswalk the rural carrier volumes to the DMM shapes.


Q
When the crosswalk was done for that table, were there significant differences that appeared in terms of the definition of a letter?


A
I don't recall that particular detail.


Q
If we could go back now to Exhibit 1, but also please keep your thumb on Exhibit 3 if you need to?  There you see in Column 3 we've replicated the way that you calculated the average city carrier delivered costs.


A
Column 3 in Exhibit 1?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now do you see Column 5 entitled Unit City Carrier Delivery Cost per Delivered Letter?


A
In Exhibit 1?  Yes.


Q
Okay.  And do you understand that that's calculated by taking the total delivery cost, which is the same number that you used, but dividing by the fiscal year 1993 letter volume actually delivered by city carriers shown in Column 4?


A
Yes.  It is divided by the letter volume that was presented in MMA -- in the response to MMA-3.  Yes.


Q
Okay.  Now, there's a difference of about is it 8/100ths of a cent that you come up with between single piece letters and pre-sorted letters in Column 3.  Am I reading that right?


A
Yes.


Q
In other words, something very small, right?


A
Yes.


Q
And actually pre-sorted letters, according to you, cost more?  Is that right?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Done just using the city carrier volumes, do you see that the difference between single piece letters and pre-sorted letters is much larger?  Do you know that it's 1.6 cents?


A
That's what this table shows.  Yes.


Q
Okay.  As a general matter, you would say that because we focused in on the volumes that actually incur the costs that you're trying to measure that the calculation in Column 5 is more accurate than the calculation that appears in Column 3?


A
Since I don't know the reliability of the FY '93 letter volume data that you present here, I can't say whether it's more or less accurate than the analysis I've presented previously.


Q
Okay.  But assuming that the Postal Service gave us accurate data, then it would follow that the calculation shown in Column 5 is more accurate, wouldn't it?


A
Given the reliability of that data, that would show the FY '93 unit city carrier costs per delivered letter.


Q
Was that a yes?


A
Provided the data that's used there is accurate, yes.


Q
Now in your mind, what would account of a difference of 1.6 cents?



I'm sorry.  Before I go there, now the relationship has flipped.  It's now single piece letters that are much more expensive than pre-sorted letters.  Is that right?


A
In this hypothetical, yes.


Q
Okay.  I'm sorry.  What is hypothetical?


A
Well, I meant in your analysis that's what it shows.


Q
Okay.  I mean, we're simply using numbers that you gave us, total costs that you used yourself, so there's nothing hypothetical about that.


A
In 117, I did not use the data in Column 4.


Q
I'm aware of that.  In Column 1, my question went to total delivery cost.  You did use that?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  And we've simply used in Column 4 volume information provided by the Postal Service.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And there's nothing hypothetical about that, is there?


A
I just meant to say that in your analysis, that would be the case.


Q
Okay.


A
That's what this table shows.  I'm not saying that that's what I agree with.


Q
Okay.  In your mind, what would account for such a substantial difference in non-DPS city carrier delivery costs?


A
I haven't -- this isn't an analysis that I'm supporting, so I haven't really thought about that.


Q
Okay.  Let's take pre-sorted letters, okay, and single piece letters.  When they get down to the delivery section, they all have bar codes on them, don't they?


A
I don't know if that's true.


Q
I'm sorry.  I got confused myself here.  We are in a non-DPS or a manual environment, so there are no bar codes, I believe.



Since both types of letters are being handled manually, what would account for the different cost to handle the different types of letters?


A
As I said, this isn't my analysis so I haven't really thought about what would cause these costs to be.  It's not my analysis.


Q
Did you ask the same question of yourself with respect to your analysis?


A
When I looked at our numbers, the things that I thought of was there are definitely different characteristics of the pieces that could cause some differences in the cost, one of them being the degree to which pieces were undeliverable as addressed, but I haven't thought about it in terms of your analysis.


Q
Well, would you expect in terms of your analysis  UAA?  Would you expect single piece letters to be more UAA than pre-sorted letters?


A
I don't know what degree they are or not.


Q
Well, this is what you offered, UAA, as the difference.


A
I said that that was a factor that could cause a difference.


Q
Okay.  Let's examine how it would impact the cost of single piece and pre-sort letters.  Would you tell me how?


A
If one type of mail tends to have more undeliverable as addressed pieces than another type of mail, then they would cause more carrier cost because the carriers would have to do more.  They'd have more workload associated with those pieces.


Q
And so you would expect single piece letters to have more UAA than pre-sorted letters, wouldn't you?


A
I don't think you can -- I have not seen any evidence to say that that's true.


Q
Are you aware of the Postal Service's move update program and requirements?


A
I'm generally aware of it.


Q
Do you understand the purpose of the program to be to reduce the amount of UAA mail?


A
That's my understanding.


Q
And is it also your understanding that the move update requirements apply to pre-sorted letters?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
Do you understand that it applies to single piece letters?


A
That's my understanding.  Well, actually I'm not sure.  I know it applies to pre-sorted.


Q
Let's assume that it doesn't apply to pre-sorted, or maybe I'll just ask you to accept subject to check, I mean, that it doesn't apply to single piece.  Let me ask you to accept that subject to check.


A
Okay.


Q
So then you would expect single piece to have a higher proportion of UAA letters, right?


A
Not necessarily.


Q
And why would that be?


A
One reason, and I'm sure there are a number of factors.  One factor would be that the pieces that are sent single piece, perhaps the people are more aware of people moving and so they have that information already, but that's only one of the factors.  I haven't really studied this issue to know whether which one would be more affected.


Q
Since you are an expert in delivery costs, can you think of any other characteristics which might cause the cost differential?


A
One other factor would be collection costs.


Q
Would you happen to know what collection costs were in 1993?


A
I don't recall that number offhand.


Q
Well, would you accept subject to check approximately .54 cents, a little over a half a cent?


A
Is there a source that you're getting?  I don't know whether that's correct or not.


Q
It's one of your interrogatory answers, and if you have --


A
Could you point that out to me?


Q
Certainly.  Your response to Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T-43-6A.


A
That was 6A, you said?


Q
Yes.  That provides the collection cost, the unit collection cost, of .65 cents for the base year of 2000.  The .54 is simply reversing the factors that were taken to gross up fiscal year 1993 costs to the base year.


A
According to my copy of that response, excluding collection costs, the base year 2000 unit cost was calculated as 9.57 cents.


Q
And didn't that come down from 10.22, leaving a difference of .65?


A
That did come down from 10.22, yes.


Q
So then you would agree with the .65?


A
I would agree with .65, yes.  I thought before you said .54.


Q
I am asking you to accept subject to check that that would be the equivalent collection cost in fiscal year 1993.


A
I haven't done that calculation, but the base year was .65.


Q
I'm just asking you to accept it subject to check, and I assume you'll do that.  Would you also accept subject to check that the collection cost would be .76 cents?


A
I'm sorry?


Q
.76 cents in the test year.


A
For?


Q
Collection costs.


A
I'm sorry.  I'm confused.  I'm not sure which number you're referring to when you say .76 cents.


Q
I'm simply changing from the base year where you've agreed that it's .65 cents.


A
Uh-huh.


Q
I'm increasing the cost to .76 cents for the test year.


A
Like I said, I haven't done that calculation.  I don't know if that's the correct one.


Q
I'm just asking you to accept it subject to check.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall, could you tell me how much longer you have with this witness?



MR. HALL:  Probably about another 15 or 20 minutes.  Something like that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Why don't we take a midmorning break for about ten minutes, if that's all right with counsel.  We'll be back here at 11:15.



(Whereupon, a short recess was taken.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall, before you proceed may I just make a general announcement to everyone here?



The court reporter would appreciate if you would stop by and give her your card for those of you who are orally cross-examining.  Mr. McLaughlin, she would appreciate your card as well.



Please be specific and clear.  This is a new court reporter, so she's not as familiar as some of those in the past have been with us.  I'd appreciate that, and I know she would.



Mr. Hall?



THE WITNESS:  Mr. Chairman?



MR. HALL:  Thank you.



THE WITNESS:  I wasn't sure.  I thought there might still be a question pending to me about whether I would be willing to accept subject to check those numbers.  I wasn't sure.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.



MR. HALL:  I believe I finished that one.



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure I answered the question.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Okay.  Why don't you go back?  What question are you referring to Ms. Schenk, that you didn't comment?



THE WITNESS:  He wanted to know whether I was willing to accept subject to check that the FY '03 unit costs excluding collection costs were .76 cents.



MR. HALL:  No.  No.  I was asking you to accept subject to check that the FY 2003 collection costs were .76 cents.



THE WITNESS:  Oh.  No, I'm not willing to accept that subject to check.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
And would you tell me why?


A
There's no -- I'm not sure where I'm supposed to check to get that data.  I'm not sure where the reference data is.  I don't do that calculation in my analysis, so I don't know where to check to find that.


Q
Don't you ratio things up based on the changes in labor rates?


A
I've ratioed other costs to get test year costs, but I have not done this cost so I don't know what calculations specifically you're asking me to check.


Q
I'm simply asking you.  You have a general understanding of ratioing things up because that's what you do with other costs, right?


A
Yes.


Q
So if we've applied the same ratioing method that you've used for other costs but applied them to collection costs, then I'm not sure why you can't --



MS. MCKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman?



MR. HALL:  -- accept that subject to check.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman?



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes?



MS. MCKENZIE:  Mr. Hall, I am not quite sure exactly what you're asking the witness to do.  Subject to check.  You need to identify exactly what she's checking.  It's unclear to me, I'm afraid, and unclear to the record and to Dr. Schenk where she's supposed to check in order to confirm your number.



MR. HALL:  She doesn't have to.  Well, she can check the mathematical calculation.  She gave us the number of .65 cents for the base year, so that's the starting point.  That's her number.



I'm simply asking her to use the same ratioing up method between the base year and the test year to arrive at what we believe is .76 cents.



MS. MCKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, if Mr. Hall would like to put on a witness to that effect, you know, that certainly could be within his client's case, but this goes beyond what the subject to check is meant to cover.



MR. HALL:  I don't understand the concept or the difficulty.  I mean, I can ask the witness if she understands that collection costs, if she had a collection cost of .65 in the base year, .65 cents in the base year, it would be less in fiscal year 1993, wouldn't it?



THE WITNESS:  I'm sorry.  Could you repeat that?



BY MR. HALL:


Q
If you have a unit collection cost of .65 cents --


A
Yes?


Q
-- in the base year, --


A
Yes?


Q
-- which is the number that you gave us.


A
Yes.


Q
Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
That's your number?


A
Yes.  That's provided in Interrogatory Response MMA --


Q
Is it your understanding that under the Postal Service's methodology that that cost would be lower in fiscal year 1993 and higher in the test year in this case?


A
That is true.  Under my understanding of the methodology, that would be true.


Q
And we can agree that you would get there by ratioing?  If we're going through the base year to the test year, you would get there by ratioing up your .65 cents by the factors generally applied to base year costs.  Isn't that right?


A
Yes.


Q
So I think for now we have an understanding that we could use the .67 cents to discuss things, but --


A
I can't say that that number is correct.  I haven't done -- that's not my calculation.


Q
That's fine.  We'll treat it as a hypothetical for now, but certainly there's nothing hypothetical about the .65 cents?


A
That's true.  That's in my interrogatory response to MMA-T-43-6A.


Q
Okay.  Now, if the difference between single piece letters and pre-sorted letters for the non-DPS city carrier delivery cost is 1.6 cents and you've identified collection costs as accounting for .65 cents, then that leaves something approaching almost a cent for other factors.  Isn't that right?


A
I wouldn't agree.  I think we're putting apples and oranges together there.  The 1.6 cents that you have in your Exhibit 1 was for FY '93 data.  The .65 cents that I've indicated in my interrogatory response to MMA-T-43-6A is for base year 2000.


Q
You're absolutely right.  So hypothetically if the correct number for 1993 were the .54 cents that we discussed earlier, then the difference would in fact be over a penny, wouldn't it?



When I say difference, I mean the difference between single piece and pre-sorted letters in terms of what other factors could possibly account for that cost difference.


A
I would agree that the difference between single piece and pre-sort letters that you show on Exhibit 1 for unit city carrier in-office costs for non-DPS is 1.6 and given your hypothetical that the collection costs are .54 that that difference is more than one cent.


Q
Okay.  As an expert in delivery costs, what other factors would account for that difference?


A
As I said before, one other factor that would account for that difference would be undeliverable as addressed related workload.  I can't say offhand what other factors would be, but that would be another one.


Q
Could work sharing account for some portion of that difference?


A
In what?  I'm not sure.  In the city carrier

in-office costs?


Q
Yes.


A
I'm not sure if that's really a factor here.


Q
So you're telling me you don't know if work sharing could be one of the factors?


A
I don't know.


Q
Okay.  And you haven't studied it?


A
No.


Q
Okay.  Let me just ask you sort of as a matter of theory.  Shouldn't the actual unit non-DPS cost be similar whether or not a letter is pre-sorted?


A
For the city carrier in-office costs, yes.


Q
Actually, let me show you a copy, if I may, of a response that was made by USPS Witness Meehan to an interrogatory request, MMA/USPS-T-43-18.  It was redirected by you to her.



(Pause.)


A
Yes.


Q
You've had an opportunity to review that.  Does that response indicate to you that -- by the way, Witness Meehan is a costing witness, right?


A
It's my understanding she's a base year cost witness, yes.


Q
Is what she's saying there basically that you can't get collection costs?


A
What she states in her response is that total collection costs incurred by the Postal Service are not available.


Q
Right.  Did you have to use total collection costs in determining your .65 cent unit collection cost for the base here?


A
My calculation there was referring to carrier cost.  Not total cost.


Q
What's the difference?


A
My understanding from Witness Meehan's response to Interrogatory 18C is that total collection costs include various non-carrier costs, including vehicle service costs, contract driver costs and some acceptance costs.


Q
Okay.  So in contrast to Witness Meehan, you've simply focused on carrier costs?


A
Yes.


Q
Okay.  Thank you.  Now could you please turn to your response to Interrogatory MMA/USPS-T-43-11C(3)?  Do you have that response before you?


A
I do.


Q
You say in part that the referenced costs, specifically city carrier costs, the Library Reference 117 non-DPS cost calculations, assume that the percentage of letters delivered on city delivery routes remains constant.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Now if you could look at Exhibit MMA-X-3, please?


A
Yes.  I have that.



(Pause)


Q
Looking at the percentages in columns five, six and seven, can you tell me what you mean by "remains constant"?


A
What I meant in the interrogatory response is that given that these are, comes from statistical data systems that statistically speaking that the percentage of letters delivered on city delivery routes remain statistically constant.  That is constant with -- You know, that's what I said in my response.


Q
Statistically?


A
These volume data come from statistical sampling systems.  There's going to be some variability.  With that kept in mind, that my calculations assume that the percentage of letters delivered on city delivery routes remains constant.


Q
So actually when you answered this question did you have the breakdown of fiscal year 1993 volumes?


A
No.


Q
So then what you were really talking about in your response was that, for example, the first class single piece total letter volume of 50 million would remain fairly constant.  Is that right?


A
I was referring to the percentage of letters, not the volume of letters.  In my response.


Q
But what percentage were you talking about?


A
The percentage of letters delivered on city delivery routes.


Q
So without having the actual volumes how would you know that that was the case?


A
That's why I said that I assumed that was the case.


Q
Now you have the actual percentages shown here.  Do they remain constant?


A
I don't have the variabilities for these numbers from the data so I don't know whether the changes that you show on this exhibit from FY93 to base year 2000 for city letters, whether those percentages show constancy or not.  I don't have enough information in this exhibit to determine that.


Q
Let me focus on first class pre-sort in 1993 of 76 percent versus for the same type of letter in base year 2000, 64 percent.  Is that a statistically significant variation?


A
I don't know.  I don't have enough information.


Q
You did have the total letter volume of about 29.5 billion versus almost 45 billion in the base year, didn't you?


A
Those numbers are for FY93.


Q
FY93 is --


A
Oh, it's the 29 --


Q
-- first class pre-sort.


A
Yes.


Q
Just so the record is clear, first class pre-sort in 1993 was approximately 29.5 billion letters and for base year the equivalent number is almost 45 billion letters.  Is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Would you expect with that kind of growth in volume that the percentages on city, delivered on city carrier routes would remain constant?


A
That depends on what's happening with volumes in the other categories.


Q
So wouldn't you be sort of on notice to be checking those things?


A
I don't see that I needed to do that for my analysis, no.


Q
That's because you were just doing what Witness Daniel did?


A
No.  It's a reasonable assumption to make.


Q
But you didn't even have to reach that assumption because you simply used total letters, right?


A
Yes.


Q
So you never looked beyond total letters.


A
No.  As far as I was aware, the data were not available for '93 when I did the analysis for city carrier letters.


Q
But now we have the data.


A
Yes.


Q
Could you turn to Cross-Examination Exhibit MMA-X-4, please?



(Pause)


A
I have that.


Q
There at the top in columns one through six we have tabulated your non-DPS and DPS average costs for fiscal year 1993, base year 2000 and test year 2003.  Do you see that?


A
Yes.


Q
And we've also added your DPS percentages, is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
On the bottom half in columns seven through 12 we have tabulated the non-DPS and DPS unit costs, had you used city carrier volumes rather than total volumes.  Is that correct?


A
That's what the table is labeled, yes.  I have not had a chance to check all of these numbers.


Q
Looking at the table, if you had used city carrier volumes rather than total volumes the unit DPS costs calculated and shown in column 11, I'm sorry, would be as shown in column 11.  Is that right?


A
I have not had a chance to check those numbers.  I don't know if that's correct.


Q
We've already discussed the non-DPS unit costs.  This time I'd like to have you focus on DPS unit costs.



You show that such costs are half a cent per piece in both the base and test years, is that right?


A
I believe that's correct, yes.


Q
Does that mean that it costs the Postal Service half a cent on average in order to DPS one extra letter that goes through the delivery point sequencing operation?


A
As you recall, these are carrier costs, not mail processing costs. So this is the cost to a carrier of processing a letter that went through DPS.


Q
So with that amendment, is what I said correct?


A
Could you repeat the question?


Q
Does that mean that it costs the Postal Service half a cent in order to delivery point sequence -- I'm sorry.  For the carrier to do a DPS sort for one additional letter that goes through the DPS operation.


A
The city carrier and office cost for letters that were DPS'd is .5.  That's what those costs are.  City carrier and office costs for letters that were DPS'd.


Q
In terms of your methodology, does this in fact mean that it really costs half a cent on average for a theoretical letter which partially incurs a DPS sort, partially incurs no DPS cost because it is delivered by a rural carrier, and partially incurs no DPS cost because it is delivered to a post office box?


A
I'm sorry, I don't understand -- Could you repeat the question?


Q
Aren't we getting into the same question, the cost that you have there reflects, once again it reflects rural volumes, rural carrier delivery volumes.  Doesn't it?


A
Since the calculation of the DPS unit cost does involve the non-DPS unit costs, that yes, in part, to some degree there are rural volumes involved in those calculations.  Yes.


Q
And there are also volumes that are delivered to post office boxes, isn't that right?


A
Yes.


Q
And those, we've agreed, don't incur delivery costs, right?


A
Yes.


Q
Back to sort of a theoretical conceptual question here.  In terms of DPS unit costs, should there be a difference in the costs between pre-sort and single piece letters?


A
Yes, there are factors that would cause a difference between the DPS, city carrier -- the city carrier and office costs for letters that were DPS'd, depending on whether they were pre-sorted or single piece.


Q
What are those factors?


A
As I mentioned before, some of the other factors that affect carrier costs are whether the piece is undeliverable as addressed, as well as collection costs.


Q
What about work sharing?  Does that account for any difference?


A
Work sharing will affect the DPS unit costs, yes.  The DPS unit carrier costs.


Q
Could you turn now to Cross-Examination Exhibit MMA-X-2?



(Pause)


A
I have that.


Q
Does your copy have a little handwriting where a number should be?


A
It has a number written in hand for the 7.1 cost for test year '03 for first class single piece letters.


Q
Okay.  For which I apologize.



In any event, do you recognize this as information you supplied in response to interrogatory MMA/USPS-T-43-13A?


A
 I said I did not have time to verify that these numbers were in Library Reference 191.


Q
Okay.  Let's assume that they are.  Do you see the column marked 7.4 costs?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
Shouldn't the distribution key for that column be the sum of 6.1 through 7.3?


A
Yes, I believe that's the case.


Q
And is it?



(Pause)


Q
If you could look down at the formulas used for the 7.4 costs.


A
I see that.


Q
So is the distribution key the sum of 6.1 through 7.3?


A
I don't have the actual spreadsheet in front of me so I can't see how the numbers were actually calculated.


Q
Could you correct the formula if it's wrong?


A
I can check to see what the formula is, yes.


Q
And correct the Library Reference if it's not correct.


A
Yes.



MS. McKENZIE:  The Postal Service can do that.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Would you turn to your response to MMA Interrogatory 13B?



(Pause)


A
I have that.


Q
There you agreed that the unit costs for BMM, bulk metered mail, of 4.066 cents was almost two cents less than the unit delivery cost per single piece metered letters of 5.92 cents, is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Let me ask you first, when your data shows that BMM costs almost two cents less than single piece metered letters do you assume that each BMM letter and the single piece metered letters are delivered using the same modes of delivery?


A
I don't do any analysis on BMM letters.  That's outside the scope of my testimony.


Q
Didn't you develop the mixed AADC which is what the Postal Service is using as a proxy --


A
Yes.


Q
-- for bulk metered mail?


A
Yes.


Q
So can you answer the question?  Do you want me to repeat it?


A
Yes, please.


Q
Do you assume when your data shows that BMM costs almost two cents less than single piece metered letters, do you assume that each BMM letter and the single piece metered letters are delivered using the same modes of delivery?



In other words, wouldn't they have the same percentage of total volume delivered by rural carriers, the volume delivered by city carriers, and the volume delivered to post office boxes?


A
I don't have any information that shows the percent by delivery method for machinable non-automation mixed AADC first class pre-sort letters.  That information is not available to my understanding.


Q
Then how did you figure out that one cost two cents less than the other?


A
You don't need those percentages to calculate those costs.


Q
But the costs are dependent upon the number of pieces delivered by the carriers, aren't they?


A
Yes.


Q
So wouldn't they have the same percentages of total volume delivered by rural carriers, city carriers, and to post offices?  Post office boxes?


A
Not necessarily.


Q
Why is that?


A
One reason is metered letters, all metered letters include both single piece and pre-sort letters, whereas BMM, as far as Witness Miller has defined it, he's using it as a proxy for his carrier costs, the machinable non-automation mixed AADC first class pre-sort letters.


Q
Perhaps you misunderstood.  I said single piece metered letters.


A
Oh, I'm sorry.  So what's the question?


Q
Again, when your data shows that BMM costs almost two cents less than single piece metered letters, do you assume that BMM letters and single piece metered letters are delivered using the same modes of delivery?


A
Actually, I don't assume that the cost for BMM is two cents less than single piece metered letters.  It's two cents less than the cost for all metered letters.


Q
So?


A
I'm sorry, your question was about single piece.  It's two cents less for all metered letters.


Q
When you say that BMM costs almost two cents less than single piece metered letters, what exactly are you comparing in order to conclude that one costs almost two cents less than the other?


A
I looked at the unit delivery cost for metered letters versus machinable amount automation mixed AADC first class pre-sort letters.



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, if I may.



Mr. Hall, where are you saying in an interrogatory response that she said BMM letters are two cents less?



MR. HALL:  I think they're on 13B.



MS. McKENZIE:  I believe 13B says that mixed AADC can be a proxy, but she's not making any statements with respect to BMM, and I wanted to make sure that that was clear for the record.



BY MR. HALL:


Q
Is what your counsel is saying your understanding?


A
Yes.  I thought I made that clear in my responses, that I was saying that what the difference between the metered costs and the costs for machinable, non-automation mixed AADC first class pre-sort letters.



My testimony does not determine what the proxy for BMM letters is.  That's outside the scope of my testimony.


Q
Within the scope of your testimony, what accounts for the two cents difference?


A
I have not studied BMM letters.  It's outside the scope of my testimony. I don't know what causes that difference.


Q
With what you did measure, you measured mixed AADC, right?


A
Right.


Q
So what causes the two cent difference?


A
There are a number of factors that, as I've said before, that could affect the delivery or carrier costs between single piece letters and pre-sort letters.


Q
And the number of city carrier delivered letters is one of the factors, right?


A
That's true.


Q
Don't your unit delivery costs assume, for example, that the percentage of single piece metered letters delivered by city carriers decreased from 47 percent in fiscal year 1993 to 45 percent in base year 2000 while the percentage of BMM letters delivered by city carriers decreased from 76 percent in fiscal year '93 to 64 percent in base year 2000?



You can refer to Exhibit MMA-X-3.



(Pause)


A
Those changes that you note in your Exhibit 3 are the actual changes.  I did not have the FY93 data for city carrier letters when I developed this analysis, so I did not assume that particular number.


Q
So you didn't know what they were, right?


A
For FY93, yes.



MR. HALL:  Those conclude all my questions.  I would mention at this time, first I would like to move admission of Exhibits MMA-X-1 through X-4.




(The document referred to was marked for identification as  Exhibit Nos. MMA-X-1 through X-4 and was received in evidence.)
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//

//

//

//

//



MS. McKENZIE:  The Postal Service objects, Mr. Chairman.  He hasn't laid the appropriate foundation.



Dr. Schenk has had a number of problems with the data that is presented there so there is no foundation yet laid for its entry into evidence.



Mr. Chairman, if it would help, it would be fine to help clarify the record if these exhibits were attached to the transcript so that the record could be clear.  We just object to the admission of them into the evidentiary record.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is that okay with you, Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  I don't see what the basis of the objection is.  I've identified on each of the exhibits the items that belong to the witness.  They come directly from her own exhibits.  Clearly that's within the ability, and that's the very purpose of Cross-Examination is to draw distinctions between what the witness has done in her exhibits and some possible alternatives based on, among other things, the responses that are in the record from the Postal Service and the witness herself.



So there's nothing here that isn't already in the record.  It's simply presented in a different form.



If you look at Exhibit X-2, that comes entirely from the witness' Library Reference 191.  Maybe she hasn't had time to confirm those numbers, but we simply printed it out from the library reference itself.



So I think the fact that the witness --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall, would you put the motion in writing and the Service will have three working days within which to respond?



MR. HALL:  Certainly.



MS. McKENZIE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Mr. Hall?



MR. HALL:  Yes, I would say the witness apparently has had some difficulties with accepting the results of the Postal Service's own response to institutional interrogatory MMA number three.  And what we need now then is a witness from the Postal Service to tell us whether those numbers are real numbers or whether they're made up numbers or inaccurate numbers or accurate numbers.



THE WITNESS:  I'm not sure that really describes what I said about those numbers.  I never questioned the numbers themselves, I just questioned the ability to use them in this particular analysis without other information.  So I don't think that that really --



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, if Mr. Hall would like to propound a follow-up interrogatory, institutional interrogatory, having to do with whatever issues he thinks relevant on reliability, et cetera, that would be fine with the Postal Service.



MR. HALL:  No, I think we have the right to call a witness when someone else, one of the other witnesses is casting aspersions on information provided by the institution.  That's sort of incomprehensible to me that this could occur.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  You may include any alternative belief you'd like in your motion.



MR. HALL:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is that it?



MR. HALL:  That's it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We had several other people who would Cross-Examine.  I think we'll take a lunch break at this point.  It's a good kind of stop point.  I think we'll come back at say 1:15.



(Whereupon, the hearing was recessed, to reconvene at 1:15 p.m. this same day, Tuesday, December 18, 2001.)

//

//

//

//

//

//

//

//


A F T E R N O O N   S E S S I O N

(1:15 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  On the record.



Mr. Baker?



MR. BAKER:  Thank you.


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Dr. Schenk, my name is William Baker and I will be asking you questions this afternoon on behalf of the Newspaper Association of America.


A
Good afternoon, Mr. Baker.


Q
Good afternoon.  And I want to shift subject matters to standard A, enhanced carrier route mail costs.



As I understand it, your assignment from the Postal Service was to update Witness Daniel's testimony from the last case, correct?


A
My assignment was to update certain Library References that she had sponsored in her testimony, yes.


Q
And with respect in particular to your Library References 58 and 117, and I'll just limit it to those right now, you used or applied the same methodology that Witness Daniel had in the last case, but used the current case's base year and test year cost estimates and so forth, is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
So you actually didn't change her methodologies.  Your update was really to the inputs to her methodologies, is that correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And to save a lot of time here, to the extent you used the same methodologies that Witness Daniel did, the same criticisms, well, let me strike that a second.



Are you aware that Witness Daniel's testimony was the subject of considerable discussion in the last rate case?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
So to the extent that you used the same methodology, then the same arguments about a pro or con would apply to the methodology used in this case.


A
Yes.


Q
You were asked I think by Val-Pak in their question number seven whether you had performed any new analogies and your answer to that was no.  That's the case, correct?  That was the Val-Pak seven.



(Pause)


A
That is correct.


Q
Could you turn to your answer at ABA and NAPM, number seven?



(Pause)



Do you have that yet?


A
That's ABA and NAPM-243-7?


Q
That's correct.



In that question they had asked you, they had characterized your testimony as having stated that you had adopted the methodology of Witness Daniel in the last case in the context of LR-117.  And in the preamble to your response you took great care to say that although the methodology you used is the same as that of Witness Daniel, you did not "adopt" it in your testimony.



The first question is, does the same go for LR-58 as it does for 117 which is the subject of this question?



That is to say do you, you used the same methodology in LR-58 as Witness Daniel does, but you didn't state anywhere in your testimony that you adopted the methodology, is that correct?



(Pause)


A
That's correct.


Q
What do you mean by adopt a methodology?


A
I was concerned about that wording in the interrogatory which is why I made that clarification.  I think in some context that can be taken as that I have studied the methodology in detail and that I have thoroughly evaluated it and taken it as my own.


Q
And in this case you wouldn't go so far as to say you had done that.  It was more that you took the methodology as a given and ran it again.


A
No, I would not say that.  I reviewed the methodology and found it to be a reasonable methodology.


Q
Does adoption therefore imply to you that some greater endorsement of the methodology as an expert witness is the way you would have done it than otherwise would have been the case?


A
I wasn't so much concerned about what I, how I interpreted it as how others would interpret that word, and that's why I made that clarification.


Q
Then is there a -- So in your mind there is a distinction between adopting a methodology as opposed to reviewing it and deciding, concluding that it was reasonable enough under the circumstances to use.


A
As I mentioned, I was concerned about how others would interpret the word adopt and so I wanted to make the clarification.


Q
And so you do not adopt, but your use of the methodology is somewhat short of actually full-fledged adopting it as your own, is that correct?


A
As I mentioned before, I reviewed the methodology and found it reasonable.


Q
Did you review it enough to decide whether it would be a methodology that you would adopt?


A
No.


Q
More time would have been required?


A
Yes.


Q
Could you turn now to your answer to NAA interrogatory number seven to you, and Attachment A?  There was an Attachment A attached to that as well.



(Pause)


A
I have it.


Q
In our question we had asked you for the total number of tallies in the FY2000 IOCS data set and you present them in Attachment A, correct?


A
Attachment A was presented as responsive to Part D which asked to identify the number of tallies that were used to distribute mail processing costs.


Q
I appreciate the clarification on that.



On Attachment A I noticed that there is a column headed record count.  To get our terminologies straight, is it your understanding that record count means actual, unweighted IOCS tallies?  Or does it mean something else?


A
It's my understanding that the record count refers to the number of, the sample size in those cases.  That's my understanding.


Q
Actual tallies then.


A
That's my understanding.


Q
Okay.



And looking down on Attachment A under Classes to the Classes Standard, the first line is regular ECR, and you may know that standard mail has a regular subclass and an ECR subclass.  Is it your understanding that by regular ECR this table means commercial mail as opposed to non-profit?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
And staying on the regular ECR line where you see the record count of about 2,104 tallies, would you agree that that's about one percent of the total records shown at the bottom of that column, is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
And those 2,104 tallies equate after applying the weighting process to the $159,023,000 in the way the tallies count, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Could you turn to the next interrogatory which was NAA 8 which had an Attachment B to that.


A
Yes.


Q
And turning back to the question, here we had asked you for the IOCS tallies, under a particular spreadsheet in Library Reference 58, is that correct?


A
Yes.  You've asked for the number of IOCS direct tallies associated with the mail processing costs.


Q
Right.



And if you turn to Attachment B, our units are in thousands of dollars, is that correct?



(Pause)


A
Attachment B provides the data distributed to shape and activity codes. and weight increments, and Attachment A does not.


Q
Does Attachment B distribute, if I may use that word, the 2,104 number that we saw in Attachment A of number seven?


A
It is my understanding that in Attachment B it's all of standard mail enhanced carrier routes.


Q
Including the non-profit?


A
That's my understanding, yes, sir.


Q
Does Attachment B include city carrier tallies?


A
I believe Attachment B is for mail processing costs.


Q
So if a city carrier is involved in mail processing would it be on Attachment B, do you think?



(Pause)


A
That is my understanding that that was identified by the IOCS tally taker, yes.


Q
Still on eight in Attachment B, I notice that for all the shapes we have two sets of activity codes. One ends in 10 and the other ends in 30.  Do you see that?


A
Yes, I see that.


Q
Is it your understanding that the 10's refer to commercial mail and the 30s refer to non-profit mail?  Or do you not have an understanding there?


A
I don't recall that, no.


Q
I direct your attention just for a  moment to the line under flats, activity code 2330, handling category container.  Do you see that?


A
Are we talking about page one?


Q
Yes.


A
Yes, I see that.


Q
And all the way across from 0 to seven ounces there are zero tallies, correct?


A
Correct.


Q
And if you turn the page and pick up where we left off on the first page and continue along the same line,  We still have zero tallies, yet we have a total of 2,330.  Do you see that?


A
I see that, yes.


Q
Can you tell me what that 2,330 is a total of?


A
I don't know.  That's something I would have to check on.


Q
Okay.  



I had thought it was supposed to be the sum of the whole row.


A
I don't recall.


Q
You don't know.  Okay.



Similarly, if you were to add up the entries on the activity code of 2330 single piece in the item categories under flats, I would ask you to accept, subject to check, that you would again find that the column of total weighted tallies exceeds the sum of the row.


A
Which rows were those for?


Q
Well, it would be for the 2330, single piece and single item.  And I can further state that I think it is true for just about every single row in the attachment.  


A
I don't recall.


Q
As we're sitting here today you don't know if the total column is supposed to be the sum of the rows or if it stands for something else?


A
I don't recall.


Q
You don't know that.  Okay.



So if I asked you to assume that the total was supposed to be the sum, then either the total is wrong or there's an error in the numbers in the rows themselves.  Would that follow?


A
That would be one conclusion, yes.



MR. BAKER:  Commissioner Omas, at this point I think I would ask for a homework assignment which is simply to ask the witness to reconcile the total column on this Attachment B to NAA-8 with the numbers to its left and either, if they are reconcilable to do so later, or if there is an error at one place or another for the correction to be filed.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. Schenk?



MS. McKENZIE:  That's fine, Chairman Omas. 



I've just been informed that we do seem to have an error in the formula.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.  Can you provided that for us?



MS. McKENZIE:  Yes.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



BY MR. BAKER:


Q
Dr. Schenk, leaving a finger on Attachment B of NAA-8, I'd ask you to turn also to NAA-11.  There was an Attachment A to that as well.


A
Yes.


Q
Does Attachment A to NAA-11 present the unweighted tallies that correspond to the weighted tallies of Attachment B to NAA-8 that we were just going over?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you know if Attachment A to number 11 includes unweighted tallies for city carriers that may have engaged in the mail processing operation?


A
Yes, those are for mail processing, so anyone involved in mail processing could be in there, yes.


Q
Looking at Attachment A to number 11 again, are you the person who distributed or spread the tallies to the weight increments?


A
They were done under my supervision.


Q
Could you look, it would be on the second page of Attachment A to number 11, on the row under Shape, activity Code 1310 single item, shape is letters, activity code 1310 single item.  At the 15 to 16 ounce weight increment.


A
Yes.


Q
I notice that there's a figure of two and that would indicate there were two unweighted tallies for single piece letters weighing 15 to 16 ounces, is that correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
If you flip back a second to Attachment B of number eight, that would correspond to the $116,000 weighted entry corresponding line in that attachment, assuming that number proves to be correct.


A
That's correct.


Q
And the jump from two to 115,000 is the result of the weighting process?


A
Yes.


Q
Although subject to --


A
Subject to the check of the --


Q
Subject to the check of the numbers.


A
Yes.


Q
But that's how the numbers interrelate.



We were a little puzzled about the two 15 to 16 ounce letters so we did ask you an interrogatory, went to the general subject, and that was number 13 from us.  And you can turn to that now.


A
I have that.


Q
We had asked what standard ECR letters weigh 15 to 16 ounces and your answer as we see there noted that it was a small percentage of the tallies and the ISCS is a sampling system.



I appreciate both of those, but you really didn't answer the question which is are there ECR letters that weigh 15 to 16 ounces?


A
That is the data that's reported in ISCS, yes.


Q
Do you know whether you can, a mailer can mail ECR letters that weigh in the 15 to 16 ounce range?


A
I don't recall that there's any restriction on mailing a letter shaped piece and the weight.  I don't recall.


Q
You don't know.  But it's your understanding that these were actual tallies.


A
Right, by the MM Shape.


Q
The second sentence in your answer to 13 said that ISCS is a sampling system, and the results are therefore subject to sampling error.   Sampling variation, excuse me.



I wanted to make sure, you did not mean by that to suggest the tallies were somehow not real and they were somehow generated by the sampling system, but they were actually, the fact there were only two in that one or 

three, --


A
What I meant by adding that comment was that it was an estimate.


Q
The two always is an estimate?


A
Yes.


Q
They're not actual tallies then?


A
I'm sorry, the interrogatory was referring to the 116 weighted.


Q
So the 116 weighted is the estimate.


A
Yes.


Q
Based on the, if you will, the two actuals.


A
Yes.


Q
Could you turn back to Attachment A to NAA-11?



(Pause)


A
Yes.


Q
I'd like to focus now on the second page of that attachment on the flats category, and these are all flats above seven ounces.


A
Yes.


Q
And as we go from seven ounces up, the numbers go from 19 to as low as one, back up a little bit, zero at 14, and then six at the 15 to 16 ounce range, correct?  Just reading across on the single piece line, 2310.


A
And this is Attachment A to --


Q
To NAA-11, the second page.  I'm looking at the number of unweighted direct tallies that appear --


A
They start at 19:


Q
Yes.


A
Yes.


Q
Would the six at the 15 to 16 ounce range, these again are actual tallies, correct?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
I was curious as to what kind of pieces those tallies might have been.  I was wondering as we sit here, does your answer to Advo number one to you that was designated this morning shed any information that might tell us if those six, anything about those six pieces by pre-sort level?



(Pause)


Q
I'm actuaLly looking at Attachment A on that on the mail processing cost segment 3.1 costs, and I'm wondering if you can tell me or if you know if the 15 to 16 ounce column there, which are weighted costs, are related to the entries we see on Attachment A to NAA-11?


A
That is my understanding.  They're related.  These do have piggyback and premium pay factors apply. And they are regular plus non-profit.


Q
So it might be that, for example, on the flats, on NAA -- Where the unweighted tallies in the attachment to NAA-11 show some 17 tallies on the flats, that those may be basic and saturation pieces when you look at the Advo interrogatory answer.  Whereas at the 13 to 14 ounce range we may actually be having high density pieces appearing.



Is that a reasonable way to read these two documents?


A
According to Attachment A of Advo T-43-1, there are also basic flats in the 13 to 14 ounce category so I can't really categorize where those particular tallies would fall.  I haven't done a cross-check between the total and the buy rate category.


Q
It's your understanding that those two documents should relate to each other in this sort of way.


A
When you look at it in total, yes.


Q
I would like now to -- Do you have Library Reference 58 with you?


A
I have the text of it, yes.


Q
Well, there was a table in that that was entitled Standard Mail ECR Test Year Cost by Weight Increment.  Do you have that with you?  It's LR-58A-ECR Copy.XOS-Summary.  At least on one printed out version of it it was page 1 of 47.


A
I don't have those pages with me, no.


Q
I don't think you need to have it in front of you, but if you did -- I was going to ask you, that would have been the summary presentation of the results that you presented in 58.  There was a page, a table, which presented the total results.  And they are presented as test year unit costs, correct?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
And these were volume variable costs only.


A
Yes.


Q
You made no attempt to distribute non-volume variable costs.


A
That's correct.


Q
So the mail processing costs that we've been discussing up until now are part of the total that you presented in the summary page of 58.


A
Yes.


Q
That's one of the factors going into it.


A
Yes.


Q
The others were, carrier costs and all the others were distributed on the basis of the distribution keys that you described in your testimony and in your interrogatory answers, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Could you turn in your response to RIAA-2?


A
I have it.


Q
This was a question asking you about the standard regular and non-profit parcels. They had asked whether you had calculated coefficient to variation for any of the test year unit costs for any of the weight ranges for standard regular and your answer was no, that you had not, given limited resources and the way they were used.



Does that same answer apply to the ECR costs?


A
That is correct.


Q
The limited resources, you mentioned earlier today that apparently you didn't have a whole lot of time to prepare your testimony.


A
No, that's not what I said.


Q
Oh, that's what I understood you to say.  What did you mean to say?


A
I believe what I said was, it was in reference to Library Reference 117.


Q
Not 58.


A
Right.


Q
What are the limited resources, what resources were limited, looking at RIAA-2?


A
I was referring more to Postal Service resources.  We were not asked to provide that data.


Q
The resource wasn't time --


A
No.


Q
Okay.



I'd ask you to turn now to your answer to Val-Pak 4.



(Pause)


A
This is Val-Pak T-43-4?


Q
Yes.



(Pause)


A
Yes, I have that.


Q
Here they had asked you what percentage of the volume variable costs were distributed on the basis of IOCS tallies comparing standard regular to standard ECR, and the answer was 75.5 percent of the standard regular costs were distributed on the basis of IOCS tallies and 46.8 percent for ECR, is that correct? 


A
That's correct.


Q
That would be consistent with standard regular making a greater use of mail processing services than ECR mails, correct?


A
The cost segment for mail processing window service and city carrier in office are distributed based on IOCS tallies.  So it would be the combination of those three.


Q
Right.  Which standard regular uses those more than ECR does.


A
There are more costs that are, more volume variable costs that are associated with those three categories for standard regular.


Q
Finally, if you turn quickly to Library Reference 117, and Table 1 of that Library Reference.


A
Yes.


Q
Here again you follow the same methodology as Witness Daniel had in R2000-1, correct?


A
Yes, in general that's correct.


Q
And directing your attention at the bottom of Table 1 there are the costs for, unit delivery costs for standard ECR mail, do you see that?


A
Yes, this is our test year unit carrier costs.  Yes.


Q
To your knowledge are the cost differences you present there based at least in part on Witness Shipe's testimony from R90-1?  Or do you not know how far back the calculations go that underlie this.


A
I'm not sure what your question's referring to in terms of what differences.


Q
The differences between basic high density and saturation tiers.


A
And your question is --


Q
Do you know how we got to a point where we were calculating the differences between the saturation and the high density in the basic tiers?  Do you know the analysis that went into that and when it was first done?


A
I'm not familiar with that, the information on that, no.


Q
Turning your attention to the last column on the right of that, ECR Basic High Density and Saturation.


A
Yes.


Q
I just want to make sure, this was revised on November 20th, correct?  Has there been a subsequent revision or is November 20th the most recent version of that table?


A
That's the most recent version, yes.



MR. BAKER:  Mr. Chairman, I have no more questions.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



The Recording Industry Association of America, Val-Pak Direct Marketing Systems, Inc., and Val-Pak Dealers Association, Inc.  Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman....


CROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Dr. Schenk, hi.  William Olson representing Val-Pak and before I begin I want to thank you for all your fine work on automatible BRM in a prior life on behalf of other clients.



And I want to start with cleaning up a few loose ends.  For example, we're taking a look at your response to Advo USPS T-43-1 that was filed on the 17th and that Advo designated today.  Do you have that?


A
Yes, I do.


Q
You have three charts there for mail processing costs, window services, and then city carrier which I think are in-office costs, is that correct?


A
That is correct.


Q
It says there test year '03 costs.  Are those before rates or after rates?


A
Those are before rates.


Q
And we're talking about all three charts are before rates?


A
Yes.


Q
And let me ask you a question about your errata filed December 14th for Val-Pak/USPS T31-38.  I believe on that date you intended to file an errata with a new chart but provided the old chart, is that correct?


A
Yes, I inadvertently provided the old chart instead of the new chart.


Q
Don't feel bad, I didn't notice.



But let me ask you this, the new chart that you provided today is different from the old chart in this respect.  Let me just try to tell you what I think you said before when you discussed this when it was going in on written Cross-Exam.  I think you said originally the chart was developed for flat only and as revised it is for all shapes, letters, flats and parcels, is that correct?


A
That is my understanding.  We're definitely going to check this again to make sure we have the right numbers and everything, but that's my understanding.  I know the original was for flats only and I believe this is for all shapes.


Q
Was this, did you notice this when we filed T-43-26?  Because you reference an errata, this errata, in response to that interrogatory.  Do you have your response to that interrogatory?


A
Yes, I do.



In Val-Pak T-43-26 there were, you had asked some questions clarifying what the table in T-43-38 was asking for, and in the revised version some of the column headings were revised to make that clarification . That's included in the, that was supposed to be included in the revised version and the table was inadvertently filed as the old version.


Q
I'm sorry I can't locate -- I recall the questions, I can't locate my own copy of it.  But the first question I believe we asked you was whether the table, the data that you provided originally in response to T-31-38, was above or below the dividing line.  Is that clarified in this response now?


A
Yes.


Q
What's the answer?


A
Let me get the original back here.



(Pause)


A
There were two columns of data provided in Val-Pak T-31-38.  The first column is for the pieces under the break point and the second column is for the pieces above the break point.  That will be clarified in the revised response.  That's one of the clarifications that's in there.


Q
Are you saying that it will be provided or it has been provided to the reporter today?


A
The numbers in the version that was provided to the reporter today have the updated numbers.  We did not update the heading, and I think for clarification we will want to just refile that with the final version in typed numbers, just to make things clear for everyone.


Q
Great.  And when you do that if you could take a look, and I'm sorry, I for some reason mislaid that interrogatory of ours because I didn't designate it.  But our interrogatory T-43-26 did ask two or three, I think there were three subparts to it and they asked some other questions about that table to make it clear.  Oh, thank you.



We also asked for the total costs on the other side of the 30 and the 35 dividing line.  Will you likewise make clear those --


A
Right.  As I just mentioned, the numbers in the first column are below the dividing line and the numbers in the second column are above the dividing line.  That will be clear in the revised version.


Q
So the four quadrants will answer that question.


A
Yes.


Q
Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Baker.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Let me also say that we asked you, as you may have noticed, quite a few questions about the attached address labels in this docket.  I'm sure you noticed.


A
I did notice, yes.


Q
I wonder if you in the course of your work for Christensen Associates for the Postal Service had ever done any special cost studies on detached address labels other than in the course of the study you had to do to answer all of our interrogatories?


A
No.


Q
Let me start with some questions that are trying to get at the way you developed costs in Library Reference 58 and how -- I'm going to tell you where I'm going so that you can help me along.  How you take total volume variable costs in each of the categories you analyze and then distribute those by subclass, by shape and by weight.  I have to go through a series of questions with you to help understand that, if you don't mind.


A
That's what I'm here for.


Q
Okay, well, we'll see if you feel that way in a couple of hours.


A
(Laughter)


Q
First of all, why don't you focus on street time in cost segment seven.  We're talking about city carriers to start out with, and last week I cross-examined Witness Harahush about some of this, and he said he did data systems, didn't do costs.  I could talk to you or other cost witnesses.  And I hope I can ask you about these.  Some questions may be elementary, but let me begin.



Let me ask you first of all, do you have Library Reference J1 with you? If not I have a copy from dockets I could share with you.


A
I don't have a copy with me, no.



(Pause)


A
Thank you.



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Olson, do you have another copy for counsel, by any chance?



MR. OLSON:  No, I don't.  However, with your vast resources you might be able to pull another one.  It's a fairly simple question that I'm going to raise.  I don't know that it's going to present a problem for you.



MS. McKENZIE:  I'll let you go forward and we'll see if we can pull it from the Commission's web site.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
I put some tabs on there to facilitate things, and I'd ask you if you would turn to page 7-2 to start out with.  You obviously worked through this summary description of how cost segments and components are developed for the Postal Service, correct?


A
I am familiar with it, yes.


Q
Page 7-2 deals with street time for city delivery carriers and it has two columns in the chart there, total accrued and volume variable.  If you total the volume variable street time it comes to $2.6 billion roughly, is that correct?


A
That's what it shows, yes.


Q
And the Postal Service has a street time sampling system that captures the time spent by carriers in certain activities that to some degree correlate with these components, correct?



When I talked to -- There was an interrogatory we filed with Witness Harahush and the Postal Service responded but they came back and said that the street time sampling system has cost pools that are load running time, which is access and route; driving time to route; street support and collection.  Is that familiar to you?


A
It's generally familiar but it's not something I'd know in the course of doing my work.


Q
Okay.  The street time sampling system the Postal Service has, as I understand it, and maybe you can just confirm this if you know this, helps determine how much of the cost segment seven costs are volume variable.  Is that an accurate statement?  If you know.


A
That's really something that I don't study as part of mine.  I take -- In my work I'm de-averaging costs that are already distributed to subclass so I'm taking those costs as given.  So really the details of those is beyond what I'm prepared to discuss today.


Q
All this happened before you start distributing the costs beyond the subclass level to shape and weight, correct?


A
That's correct.


Q
Let me ask you a couple more questions and if you have the same answer that's fine.  If you happen to know, that's fine too.  When we get the responses from the Postal Service institutionally we have to ask someone these questions so if you can simply respond to the best of your knowledge that would be great.



My understanding is that the street time system records time in these various activities creating these cost pools that I went over a second ago, but it doesn't record any information about the volume or class of mail.  Is that something you can confirm or not?


A
I'm really not the best witness to ask that because it's beyond my assignment in terms of developing these costs.


Q
Okay.  I'll get back to the subject of what you did in Library Reference 58, but if we determine how much volume variable costs there are for each of these activities, those cost pools then have to be distributed to classes and subclasses and it's your testimony you don't do that, somebody else does that.


A
That's correct.


Q
Do you know who does that?


A
It's my understanding that Witness Meehan does that in her base year cost analysis.


Q
Do you know who rolls those costs forward then to the test year?  Because we're dealing with test year costs later on.


A
In Library Reference 58 we take the costs that are distributed to shape and weight increment and roll those forward to test year costs.  We take the base year cost by shape and weight increment and roll those forward to test year costs.


Q
So you do that in Library Reference 58.


A
Yes.


Q
And you also take the cost pools for each class and subclass and divide them by shape and by weight.


A
We distribute the subclass costs to shape and weight.


Q
In that Library Reference 58.


A
That's correct.


Q
There's also something that you may not be directly involved with called the city carrier route test or the city carrier mail count. Are you familiar with those?


A
I'm generally familiar with them but I don't know the details of those.  That's beyond what I do in this Library Reference.


Q
I understand.  Let me state my understanding and see if you can help.



My understanding is that the city carrier route test counts volume by subclass but doesn't measure the time spent by the carrier.  Do you know if that's --


A
I think the details of the city carrier costing systems are beyond the scope of what I do here.


Q
Right.  Let me ask you to take a look at your response to Val-Pak T-43-4.  


A
Yes, I have that.


Q
You talked about the beginning of that with Mr. Baker a minute ago.



I want to direct you to the table that is attached to it. My understanding is in Library Reference 58 you take route costs and access costs and distribute those by volume, is that correct?


A
We distribute the subclass and shape costs for delivery, city delivery route and access to weight increment using volume.  Yes.


Q
To shape also?  Or just to weight increments?


A
I believe it's to shape as well, yes.


Q
Let me try to give you a simple illustration to see if I understand what you're doing here.  This isn't a complex numerical hypothetical but it's got a couple of numbers in it.



I'm just assuming there are 100,000 pieces of mail in the Postal Service.  45,000 are first class in the first instance, and then I'll give you some other number at the moment.



Are you saying in your response to this interrogatory that because 45 percent of the volume in the Postal Service is first class, that you would distribute 45 percent of the route costs and access costs to first class?


A
No.  In Library Reference 58 we take costs that are already at the subclass level and distribute those to weight increment using the volumes for that particular subclass level distributed to weight increments.


Q
And those come form Witness Meehan to you, by subclass.


A
The subclass costs, yes.


Q
Is that in a particular Library Reference that's filed in this docket?  The data that you use?



(Pause)


A
I don't recall the particular Library Reference number.  I know it's associated with her testimony T-11.  I don't remember offhand the particular Library Reference number. I believe it's referenced in the Library Reference.


Q
Is the information in the Library Reference that Witness Meehan sponsors associated with her testimony that breaks that cost by class and subclass, is that in essence the same form that you received the data from her?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
And is it your understanding that when she distributes costs to class and subclass that she does it irrespective of how many let's say first class letter flats or parcels are in the mail stream.  Simply there are that many first class pieces and therefore they get allocated by volume to subclass?


A
I don't recall her methodology for -- I don't recall the details of her methodology for distributing to subclass.  That would be something that she described in her testimony and Library References.


Q
So I take it then that you wouldn't know necessarily that if, for example, within standard ECR there were an extra million pieces in the pool of standard ECR mail, that that would cause a greater distribution to standard ECR mail by witness Meehan than if those pieces were not there?


A
I don't recall the details of her methodology, so I can't answer that.


Q
Let's change and look at elemental loads and time.  My understanding of that as discussed also on page 7-2 of Library Reference 1 is that load time is the time carriers spend in delivery and box collection, and an elemental load time is the volume variable component of load time.  Is that simplistically stated accurate?


A
Yes, and on page 7-2 it does say that elemental load time is time that is dependent on the volume of mail delivered or collected at stops.


Q
I want to explore whether elemental load time is distributed the same way in the CRA as it is in your Library Reference 58.  Do you first of all have an opinion as to whether they're distributed the same way?


A
I don't recall the exact details of how they're distributed in the CRA.  We take the subclass volume variable, elemental load costs and distribute them to shape and weight.


Q
Shape first, weight second.


A
Yes.


Q
In Library Reference 58, what key do you use to distribute by shape first?  What data source do you use?


A
As is mentioned in the institutional response, or the response to Val-Pak/USPS-11, the volume variable street city carrier, street costs for elemental load are distributed by city load distribution key.


Q
Can you explain to me how the city load distribution key is developed?


A
I don't recall the exact details of that but we do get that distribution key from an outside source.  As I note in the response to Val-Pak 11, that comes from USPS-LR-J-57.


Q
In your response to Val-Pak T-43-4 in that chart we looked at a minute ago, it says that you use a weight key to distribute elemental load to shape.


A
Actually it says that we distribute subclass and shape costs to weight increments using weight.


Q
So this is the second step of your approach.  This is distributing costs that have first been distributed by class and subclass, then by shape, and this is from shape to weight.  That's what this attachment deals with?


A
To weight increment, yes.


Q
So there would be a different set of keys that gets you from the first step, from class and subclass to shape, correct?


A
That's correct, and that's what I was referring to in the response to Val-Pak 11 which gives the distribution to shape for these particular costs.


Q
Is it T-43-11?


A
No, it's just Val-Pak/USPS-11.


Q
So there you say route and access costs are by volume from RPW.  Correct?


A
That's correct.  The RPW number of pieces.


Q
And elemental load by city load distribution key, okay, then you reference Library Reference J-57, I see that, and delivery support costs by total carrier costs.


A
That's correct.


Q
Is this something that you do or somebody else does?


A
That is done in LR-58, yes.


Q
Just out of curiosity, why was this an institutional response, do you think, for the Postal Service?  Isn't this what you do?


A
Yes, and I assisted in providing the response.



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, I'd like to note for the record that that was an institutional question so that's why it was given an institutional response.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All right.  Thank you.



MR. OLSON:  Well I guess it could have been directed to a witness, but it was a follow-up to one that was -- T-5(a)(e), I'll just mention for the record, which was redirected to the Postal Service.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Did you select these particular distribution keys that are referenced in Val-Pak/USPS 11-A?  Or those were there before you got there?


A
It's my understanding that those are the same distribution keys as was used in the, by Witness Daniel in the studies that I'm updating that are represented in 58.


Q
In Library Reference 1, it indicates that there is $1.3 billion of elemental load time, on page 7-2, correct?


A
That's correct.  I'm sorry, that's volume variables to load, yes.


Q
Which is I guess a redundancy because elemental load is always volume variable, right?  That's from what you just read me, also on page 7-2, where you said elemental load time is time that is dependent on the volume of mail delivered and collected at the stops.


A
That's my general understanding, but that's data that I take as given.  That's not part of my study.


Q
In this chart it's called load time volume variable, $1.3 billion, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
Then that is distributed to class and subclass by Witness Meehan in the Library Reference that she sponsors that we don't know the number of, correct?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
And then you take that and distribute that by shape based on the keys set out in Val-Pak/USPS T-11-A in the institutional response to that interrogatory.


A
That's correct.


Q
Then once they are distributed by shape, you use the distribution keys set out in response to Val-Pak/USPS T-43-4(a) in that chart on page two of your response on page two of your response to the interrogatory.


A
Technically the table was provided in response to Part B.


Q
Okay.  But that's nonetheless, if I said Part B that would be a true statement, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
And when it says volumes there, are those also RPW volumes or are they city carrier mail count volumes?


A
Those are RPW volumes.


Q
And when it says weight, I assume that's an RPW weight also?


A
Yes, that's true.


Q
There is no other source of weight, is there?  There's no other point that letters are weighed.


A
I don't recall any other source.


Q
Again in your response to T-43-4(b) in the chart, where you talk about city delivery support being distributed based on other city delivery costs.  What does that mean, other city delivery costs?


A
That would be all other city delivery costs which would be cost segment 6.1, 6.2, 7.1, 7.2, and 7.3.


Q
So that would include both cost segment 6, in office costs, and cost segment 7, street time costs.


A
That's correct, yes.


Q
What carrier costs would it exclude when it says other?  We know what it includes, the four sections you just reference.  Five, I'm sorry.


A
It includes all city carrier costs.  It does not include rural carrier costs.


Q
So instead of other city delivery costs it might be better to say all city carrier costs?


A
I think the best way to, an alternative way to describe it is all other city carrier costs.


Q
Other meaning --


A
Other than 7.4.  Yes.


Q
There's a response from the Postal Service to an interrogatory that I want to draw your attention to.  It was originally given to Witness Harahush.  Val-Pak T-5-7(b).



Do you recall that offhand?


A
I don't recall it offhand, no.


Q
There were two that were very similar that were sent to him and were answered by the Postal Service.  I'll just read you the two sentences that are in common between the two answers to interrogatories.



We asked about cost segment seven costs and how they would be handled with flats with DALs and merchandise samples with DALs, and the response says, "Elemental load time has separate cost pools for letter flats, parcels and accountables.  However within each of these specific cost pools the carrier cost system distribution key by subclass of mail is used to distribute volume variable costs to subclass."



Does that make sense to you?


A
I haven't really studied that response.  The cost by subclass we take as given.  It's not part of what I'm prepared to discuss today.


Q
The carrier cost system is not something you work with then?


A
We use some of the data from it but I don't work on a detailed level with that system, no.


Q
It's the portion that says that elemental load has separate cost pools for letter flats, parcels and accountables that I was interested in.



Do you use those separate cost pools that are referenced in this response or do your own allocation by shape to letters, flats and parcels?


A
As is mentioned in the response to Val-Pak 11 we used the city load distribution key to distribute the elemental load to shape.  I don't recall the exact details of that distribution key. I can't recall exactly what information is used in that.


Q
But you are not provided by someone else these cost pools by letter flats, parcels and accountables for elemental load, and simply you work with those, you'd rather do it the way you say in response to Val-Pak/USPS-11?


A
That's my recollection, yes.


Q
Other than yourself do you know which cost witness would have the responsibility for developing the costs that I've just described, elemental load time, separated in the cost pools for letters, flats, parcels and accountables, what witness might do that?


A
I'm not sure.  We get the cost by subclass from Witness Meehan.  I don't know if that would be included under her analysis or not.


Q
Let me ask you to consider two separate hypotheticals and see if this is within the scope of your testimony also.  I'm going to postulate that all of standard ECR mail consists of eight billion flats which are all accompanied by DALs.  That's the totality of standard ECR mail -- Eight billion flats and eight billion DALs.  And I'll also say that it's my understanding that those pieces, the DALs are counted in the cit carrier mail count.



Do you know if they are or not?


A
It is my understanding from Witness Harahush's response to Val-Pak T-5-7 that those DALs, that a DAL would be counted in the city carrier costing system.


Q
And in fact counted as a letter, correct?


A
I believe that was his response, yes.


Q
Let me ask you to contrast that with a separate hypothetical which is that those eight billion flats plus DALs convert to eight billion addressed flats.  Catalogs or whatever you'd want to envision them as.  And that each DAL and accompanied mail sleeve piece is simply replaced by one catalog, one addressed catalog, one addressed flat.



So in other words the total volume of ECR mail is reduced by the number of DALs that have been eliminated because this is addressed mail.  Do you have that scenario in mind?


A
I have that scenario in mind, yes.


Q
Between the first case which involved the DALs and the second case which had no DALs, could you say whether standard ECR would have a smaller amount of volume variable elemental load costs distributed to it?


A
I don't know, given that I don't develop those costs by subclass, as you've mentioned, so I don't know what else would go into those calculations.


Q
I'll just mention for the record that there is a response that I believe the Postal Service gave to Val-Pak/USPS 12-A which says you can't confirm that in general terms.  However, if everything in the two mailings was identical that the delivery costs for the covers and DALs would be greater than the delivery cost for the standard ECR flats which are the addressed ones in the scenario.



Does that make sense?  If you know, if you can speak to that.


A
That's what that response says.  I haven't studied the issue so I don't --


Q
You can't add anything to what it says.


A
Or confirm it, no.


Q
Okay.



And if the DALs were no longer in the mail stream under my hypothetical B and if there was a cost reduction, could you say whether the cost reduction was in letters or flats or both?


A
Given that I'm not the person who develops the subclass costs --


Q
A moment ago you did indicate that Witness Harahush in response to an interrogatory you cited said that those DALs were considered letters, so if they were eliminated I would think that would reduce the cost distributed to letters, would it not?


A
Perhaps, but it may be that some of the caveats from the other response are responsive as well.  It's not under my jurisdiction to say whether that is or not.


Q
Okay.  That's a fine answer.



Do I understand you to have said today that every distribution of cost from the class and subclass level down to shape and down to weight is something that you are responsible for and that you did in Library Reference 58?


A
In order to provide the cost by weight distribution that I provide in LR 58 I need to take the subclass costs and first divide them into shapes, so I do that analysis for, to derive the cost by weight increment.


Q
And it's always done by shape first and then weight, correct?  For all types of costs.


A
In my analysis, yes.


Q
Let's then talk about in your analysis you've got street time, city carrier street time which is volume variable in cost segment seven that we've discussed, and you're told how much is applicable to ECR.  You distribute it to letters, flats and parcels.  At that point you don't have date, I take, for the weight of letter, average weight, for example, of letters, flats and parcels from some city carrier sample, do you?


A
We don't use any weight information from the city carrier sample, no.


Q
But you do use the RPW volume to distribute route and access and weight to distribute elemental loads, correct?


A
We use the volume for distributing the route and access and then the weight to distribute elemental load to weight increments.


Q
Are you aware of the fact that the RPW system does not count detached address labels as separate pieces?


A
Yes, I am.


Q
And are you aware that the city carrier mail count does include DALs as separate pieces?


A
Yes.


Q
And when you're distributing standard A ECR letter costs for example, aren't you assuming that the distribution of standard ECR letters by ounce increments in RPW which excludes DALs is the same as the distribution of ECR letters in the city carrier mail count which includes DALs?


A
I'm sorry, could you repeat the question?


Q
Sure.  It's just about standard ECR letters.  We've established that the RPW system excludes DALs from its count and the city carrier mail count includes DALs.



When you distribute costs by weight aren't you assuming that the distribution of standard ECR letters by ounce increment in RPW is the same as the distribution of standard ECR letters in the city carrier mail count which includes DALs?



Aren't you making that assumption?


A
It's not an assumption that I make in my analysis.  It's not an assumption I need to make.  We're distributing total cost to all pieces that are  noted in the RPW.


Q
You're using RPW volume data.  That's clear.


A
Yes.


Q
And what I'm asking is, does it not matter that RPW volume data are predicated on a different base than the city carrier mail count?  It doesn't matter?


A
We use the RPW volume because it's the best data available.  We don't have a distribution by weight for the city carrier volumes.


Q
What I'm trying to explore with you is whether, I know it's perhaps the best available data set but I'm trying to explore with you whether it might not have some limitations and whether it doesn't require an assumption on your part that the weight distribution is the same for RPW as it is for the city carrier mail count.


A
As I mentioned, I don't make that assumption.  That's the best data available to that distribution.


Q
You don't make it expressly, that's correct.  Don't you make it implicitly when you choose to use that distribution key?


A
Yes.


Q
And for standard ECR flats, do you use the same distribution key as you do for standard ECR letters?  The same ones that are set out in response to Val-Pak/USPS T-43-4?  Those are both for letters, flats, parcels --


A
Yes.


Q
Let me change topics and talk about rural carrier costs.  



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Can I ask about how much longer you have, Mr. Olson?



MR. OLSON:  I would estimate about 40 minutes.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Why don't we take a ten minute break at this point.



(Recess taken from 2:44 to 2:56 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Olson, you may proceed.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I commend the Chair on picking up on the breaking point between city and rural carrier costs.  That's where we now head, Dr. Schenk.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I lucked up on that one.



MR. OLSON:  It was perfect.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Dr. Schenk, I wanted to ask you if you would take that Library Reference 1 and take a look at the other tab that I placed there which was on 10-2.  In the rural carrier section, cost segment 10, and simply to find and confirm this fact that in base year 2000, fiscal 2000, that the volume variable costs of evaluated routes, component 10.1 was about $1.7 billion, correct?


A
That's what the table says for FY2000 yes.


Q
Of the total 3.5 billion accrued costs for evaluated routes, correct?


A
That's what the table says, yes.


Q
Okay.  The page before talks about how most rural routes are evaluated in terms of time standards, and the H, J, and K routes cause these evaluated time standards to determine the rural carriers' salary, correct?


A
That's what's said on page 10-1, yes.


Q
I've been trying to get a handle on this and this again may not be your area, but if it's outside your area that's fine.  I assume you do work with rural costs and you're distributing rural carrier costs just like you're distributing city carrier costs correct?  In your Library Reference 58?


A
In Library Reference 58 we do distribute rural costs to weight increment.


Q
And shape, correct?


A
With rural costs we are provided the cost by rural evaluation cost pools, and we do a cross-walk to get those costs in terms of DMM shapes.  And it's those costs that we then distribute to weight increments.


Q
Who provides you that information, and do you know if that's in a Library Reference?


A
I don't recall the Library Reference number.  It would be listed in the worksheets where that work is done, in LR 15-8.  I don't recall it at this point.


Q
Do you know if that's Witness Meehan also?


A
I don't recall.


Q
The reason you need a cross-walk to the DMM for rural shapes is that they don't use traditional letter, flat, parcel distinctions, correct?


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
Can you explain the way that that cross-walk works or is that simply something that you look at the results of that cross-walk which tells you how many letters, flats and parcels are within each class and subclass?


A
We use information on distribution of pieces that we have the information to do a cross-walk between rural carrier shapes and DMM shapes and use that information to take the cost by rural evaluation cost pool.  That is done in LR 58.  That cross-walk.


Q
When I talked to Witness Harahush the other day we talked about the national rural mail count and how they use these different categories -- DPS, sector segment, other letter, et cetera.  They also use the term box holder as evaluation factors, and each one of them has an evaluated time.  Is that your understanding?


A
That's my general understanding, yes.


Q
After you have used this cross-walk to the DMM, are you able to generate shape-based costs for rural carriers, cost segment 10, just as you do for city carriers?


A
I'm sorry, can you repeat the question?


Q
After you've used this cross-walk between the terminology in the rural world to the world of the DMM are you able to generate the same kind of letter, flat, parcel volumes for cost segment ten as you are for cost segment seven?


A
The letter, flat and parcel volumes we get from RPW.


Q
Let's go through more slowly.  Perhaps I'm missing something.



Let's take rural carrier costs again isolated from city carrier costs.  And in rural carrier costs you were given from Witness Meehan costs by class and subclass, is that correct?


A
I believe it's Witness Meehan that provides us with cost by subclass and rural evaluation cost pool.


Q
What are rural evaluation cost pools then?


A
Those are cost pools that correspond to those evaluation factors that Witness Harahush mentioned.


Q
So there would be a cost pool for sector segment, there would be a cost pool for other letter, et cetera, is that what you're saying?


A
Yes.


Q
When you, let's take one of those as an illustration.  Let's take box holder.



Do you know how box holder -- Do you convert box holder to shape?  Do you distribute it to shape?  Do you determine how many box holders are flats, parcels and letters?


A
In our rural cross-walk we do a distribution of those rural evaluation cost pools to DMM shapes.


Q
Where does that cross-walk appear in the library references, do you know?


A
In the specific spreadsheets, the subclass spreadsheets in LR 58 there is a sheet, I don't remember the exact name, I believe it may be called Rural Cross-Walk.  That's where that spreadsheet I believe is where that cross-walk is done.


Q
In that spreadsheet it somehow takes box holder rural evaluation cost pool and it distributes it by shape to letters, flats and parcels, is that what you're saying?


A
Yes.  It takes each of the rural evaluation cost factors and distributes it to DMM shape.


Q
When I cross-examined Witness Harahush the other day with respect to box holders, for example, he said box holders could be letters, flats or parcels and that the rural carrier cost system gives no way to break out how many of letters, flats or parcels from box holder.


A
That's my understanding, yes.


Q
If there's no way to know how many box holder costs are from letters, flats and parcels, do you know how that cross-walk could possibly allocate or distribute by shape?


A
Yes, I believe it was documented by Witness Daniel in R-2000 that there was a special study done using the rural carrier costing system and that's the data that we use to do that cross-walk.  I believe that is documented in Witness Daniel's original study.


Q
And that special study was filed in R-2000-1?


A
Yes.


Q
Do you recall the designation of it or the Library Reference or other reference to it?


A
No.  I believe she may reference it in her Library References for these particular studies which are LR-I-91 through 93.


Q
You did say I-91 through 93, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
So they're docket R-2000-I Library References you're referencing, correct?


A
Yes.


Q
So your testimony is that box holder is spread to letters, flats and parcels based on a special study Witness Daniel did in R-2000-1?


A
It's a special study she relied on, yes.


Q
Do you know if that's been updated, modified, changed in this docket?


A
Not to my knowledge. 


Q
For mail that's counted as sector segment, another one of the rural evaluation cost pools, do you know how that gets spread by shape?


A
The rural cross-walk analysis in LR-58 takes each of the rural evaluation cost pools and distributes them to DMM shapes using that same information.


Q
So it's not just box holders.  Every one, DPS, sector segment, other letter, papers, magazines, catalogs, parcels, box holders are all analyzed in that special study Witness Daniel's, R-2000-1?


A
All the rural evaluation cost pools that we receive, yes.


Q
Let's take a box holder for a second.  The evaluated time standard I think they call it for a box holder has a particular time value, does it not?


A
That is my understanding, but I don't deal specifically with those studies.


Q
Right.  But it's expressed in terms of minutes, is it not?  Or fractions of a minute?


A
I'm not sure.


Q
Are you aware that addressed DALs are treated differently than DALs with a simplified address?  Is that something you're familiar with, in the evaluated time standards.


A
I don't know.


Q
If I were to ask you whether the evaluated time standards covered sorting or delivery or both, would you know that?


A
I don't know.


Q
So if I were to ask you any questions about how evaluated time is developed based on factors such as route length or boxes served or mail volume, you wouldn't be able to answer that?


A
No.  That's beyond the scope of what I do.


Q
Do you know if the national rural mail count makes any record of the weight of the mail?


A
It's my understanding it doesn't, but I'm not an expert on that study.


Q
In any event you don't use any weight data generated by the national rural mail count to distribute shape costs to weight increment, correct?


A
In LR-58 we use the weight data from RPW.  As far as I know there's no weight information in any of the carrier costing systems.


Q
With the rural carrier costs just like the city carrier costs, I take it you are the witness who distributes costs to shape and to weight.  It's simply that with the rural system you get data in a different form to begin with, correct?



Or as perhaps better stated, there's an intermediate step which is Witness Daniel's study and the analysis that requires to give you -- Now that I'm asking I'm not sure that's true.



With respect to city carriers you said you took information from Witness Meehan based on, at the subclass level what the costs were and you did the shape and weight distributions thereafter correct?


A
That in general is true.  I believe I was unsure about the elemental load cost and I know recall that I believe we get those in terms of shape and we used that shape information to develop the city carrier distribution key.  So for all the costs except elemental load we get them by subclass and then distribute to shape.


Q
Let's go back to that.  We'll go back to the elemental load costs.  I asked you  -- One of the Postal Service's responses to our interrogatory said there were separate cost pools for letters, flats, parcels and accountables within elemental load and I asked you whether you used those.


A
Yes.


Q
Now you have a new recollection?


A
Yes.


Q
What is that?


A
That is that we do get them by those categories.  That's how we get the elemental load costs and that we used that information on shape and that distribution key which I believe you also asked me about and I couldn't recall at the time how that was developed.


Q
How is it developed?


A
In general using the information we get from Witness Meehan on those distribution keys, on those distribution costs. 


Q
So are you saying that for elemental load you receive from Witness Meehan more information than you do for route access, street support?


A
That's correct.


Q
And the information you receive is that not just costs broken out by subclass but you also receive cost pools for letters, flats, parcels and accountables?


A
Yes.


Q
And you use her breakout of cost pools rather than do your own distribution by shape?


A
We use the information that she provides to develop that distribution key that I mentioned in that response to Val-Pak 11 where I said the elemental load is distributed to shape based on that city load distribution key.  We used that information from Witness Meehan to develop that distribution key.


Q
And you're saying the city load distribution key is nothing more than the elemental load cost pools by percentage?


A
I don't recall exactly how that's developed.  I just recall that we used that information.  I don't recall the specific details of how it's developed.


Q
Is it possible you could provide that to us, for elemental loads


A
I believe it is developed in LR-58, I just don't remember the details.


Q
Do you mean LR-57?


A
No, the distribution key is developed in LR-58.



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Olson, I believe this is developed in LR-J-117.



THE WITNESS:  Oh, I forgot. 



(Pause)



THE WITNESS:  Yes, I'm sorry.  117.  I believe there's a spreadsheet that's named something that is close to what would indicate the context.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Do you think I would be able to look at that spreadsheet and discern how you developed the city load distribution key?


A
The spreadsheet includes all the formulas that are used to develop that so that would indicate how it's developed.  I just don't remember the details exactly.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, things that are obvious to Postal costing witnesses are not necessarily obvious to the rest of us and I would ask since the elemental load costs are so significant in terms of dollars that we receive a narrative explanation of what is implicit and inherent and incorporated in the spreadsheet.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie?



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, we're going to try to identify now through a soft copy that we have exactly the title of the worksheet here so that we can identify it for him in 117.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Can we see what they come up with and we'll go from there?



MR. OLSON:  Sure.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



MS. McKENZIE:   The worksheet is called City Load.



MR. OLSON:  Is it perhaps something that you could show the witness and the witness could then answer the questions so we wouldn't have to do it as a homework project?



MS. McKENZIE:  We will attempt to do that.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, would that be appropriate for the witness to take a look at --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I was just going to say, would you mind, Ms. Schenk?  Thank you.



MS. McKENZIE:  We're not hooked up to a printer, it's a laptop.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Oh, it's a laptop.



MS. McKENZIE:  We can bring it to you, Dr. Schenk.  We'll just bring the laptop over to Dr. Schenk.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  All this technology, I can't stand it.



MS. McKENZIE:  But the Commission makes such wonderful use of it.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  I'm beginning to learn.



MR. OLSON:  It makes me feel so much better to know there's --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  We appreciate that.



MR. OLSON:  -- there's some small portion of this that even the witness doesn't grasp.  However obscure.



THE WITNESS:  Unfortunately there's a lot of detail on some of these studies.  I don't recall every individual part of it.  I do apologize for that.



MR. OLSON:  I fully understand.



(Pause)



THE WITNESS:  In developing that city load distribution key we take the data we get from Witness Meehan, it looks like in her Worksheet 7 on the different stop types, the distribution by shape and by subclass.  We develop total costs from there, get the total unit cost using CCS volumes or city carrier system volumes, and then using those total unit costs, then apply them to volumes using the DMM definition. Then from those total costs using the DMM definition, shape definition, we then get the, within subclass get the shape distribution or the percentages from that.  It's in that city load sheet and LR-J-117 and all of the cells do have the formulas in them so somebody can trace back how those are done.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
So you started off by saying that you get shape and subclass data from Witness Meehan's Worksheet 7?


A
Yes.


Q
And then you make use of CCS volumes as opposed to RPW volumes?


A
Yes, we get from those total carrier costs we then get a total unit cost by dividing the total carrier cost by the CCS volume.


Q
And if you use the CCS volumes at that point, I have to look at what you -- 



(Pause)


Q
Strike that.



Then you said you developed unit costs and you apply those to volumes using DMM definitions.  This is the city carrier world.  Do we have to cross-walk it to the DMM or isn't it already in DMM terminology?



(Pause)


A
The reason for that separate calculation is that in the data that we have we needed to adjust the city carrier volumes to make sure that the volumes we had roll up to RPW volumes, so we wanted that second adjustment with the DMM based volumes, make sure that we roll up to the RPW volumes.


Q
So you developed unit costs by CCS volumes and then gross it up to equal RPW?


A
Yes.  Then those total unit costs, we get distributions across shape within each subclass.  Those other distributions we use to, we use those distributions to determine the elemental load costs by shape.


Q
So all of what you've just described you would call the city load distribution key.


A
Yes.


Q
And it's referenced here to Library Reference J-57.  CSO 6 and 7.XLS.  Is that an accurate reference?  I'm looking at Val-Pak/USPS-11-A.


A
That's where we get the original data that we use to develop that key.


Q
And you've just been reading from Worksheet 7 of Witness Meehan?


A
No, we get the data from Worksheet 7, and as I mentioned, this analysis is done in that city load sheet in LR-J-117.


Q
Is this complicated or is it just me?  I think you can answer that, but that's all right.



(Laughter)


Q
Is there anything else about elemental load that you want to tell us now that I should know based on refreshing your recollection?


A
No.


Q
Okay.



Once the, and I'll be glad to look at that and trace it through as best that I can, but --



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Olson, by the way, I just wanted to comment.  Thank you very much.  I prefer as little homework over the holidays as possible.



MR. OLSON:  Well this was a way to avoid it, so thank you for your indulgence.



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Am I accurate in saying that once you develop that city load distribution key and you have distributed the costs by shape that then the subsequent distribution by weight of elemental load costs proceeds normally as you've described in response to that other interrogatory T-43-4?


A
That's correct.


Q
So there's no peculiarities of how you move from shape to weight in the elemental load area?


A
No.


Q
It's done by weight.


A
Exactly.


Q
RPW weight.


A
Yes.


Q
When I talked to Witness Harahush she was explaining to me how DALs are treated differently depending on whether or not they're specifically addressed to each recipient or whether they are using a simplified address.  And that I believe if they use a simplified address they're called box holders and if they're specifically addressed the same DAL is considered other letter.  Is that something you're familiar with?


A
It's my understanding that he was referring to the rural carrier costing system in describing the treatment of DALs in that way.  Yes.


Q
Let me get back to the other aspects of rural, I'm sorry, somehow we got off on elemental load there, but let's go back to rural and just go back to this illustration of box holders.



You said there was some method by which you are able to use the special study Witness Daniel did and take box holder as well as the other evaluated time pools and spread them to letters, flats and parcels, correct?


A
Yes, I'm repeating the methodology that she used in R-2000.


Q
Let's go back to our illustration that we had a little bit ago about the city carrier costs where we had eight billion total pieces of standard ECR mail, and let's translate that to the rural world.  Let's say the whole world of standard ECR mail has eight billion DALs and eight billion accompanying flat shaped pieces, and just for fun that they were all delivered to rural addresses, so they're all in the national rural mail count.  If you can take that assumption.



We've already discussed how DALs can be counted as other letter or box holder depending on the address, correct?


A
That's my understanding.


Q
And the flat covers that accompany these DALs are counted according to a response Witness Harahush made, he amended it.  He said first it was either flats or box holders, then he took flats out so he said they were box holders.  That the unaddressed wraps were box holders.  Is that consistent with your recollection?


A
I don't recall that part of his response.


Q
I'll just ask you to assume it because that's my recollection of it.


A
Okay I'm sorry, what was that again then?


Q
He said that, in the hypothetical we've got these unaddressed wraps, flats, and there are eight million of them and they all have DALs and the DALs are counted as either box holders or other letters, but the wraps are all considered box holders.



Just for the record I'll give you the reference where he amended his interrogatory response so that the record's complete.  It's his response to Val-Pak/USPS T-5-8(d) where he said in the city carrier system wraps would almost invariably be counted as flats.  In the rural carrier system wraps would almost invariably be counted as either flats or box holders.  Then his amendment took out flats or.  So he says they would almost invariably be counted as box holders, the flats would.



So I'm asking you to assume that.


A
Okay.


Q
Since box holders are, the DALs can be either box holders or other letters the hypothetical has to deal with the way they're addressed.  It can't just be based on shape, but we have to talk about how the DAL is addressed.



Let's assume that they're specifically addressed so that they're all considered other letter.



If you can help me with this fine, if you can't fine.  But as between these two cases, Scenarios A and B, the first one is eight billion unaddressed, wraps flats with DALs and the second one is you take away the DALs.  Just like we did before.  It's just eight billion addressed catalogs, okay?


A
Uh huh.


Q
As between the first case and the second case.  First with the DALs, second without the DALs.  Would standard ECR have a smaller amount of volume variable rural carrier costs distributed to it?


A
Given that I don't do the distribution of costs to subclass I can't answer that question.


Q
Okay.



If there were a, let's assume it did.  Let's assume it did result in more attribution if the DALs are in the mailing.



Would a reduction in the amount of volume variable rural costs distributed to standard ECR in the second scenario show up as costs distributed to letters?  In other words, would the reduction be for letters or flats or both?


A
I think that would really depend on how the costs are distributed to the rural evaluation cost pools, and since I don't do that, I don't know the details of the methodology and how that's done.


Q
I'll just try one more time and if you can't help me that's fine.  But my understanding is that the DAL specifically addressed is an other letter.  If you take the eight billion DALs out, you take out eight billion other letters, and you then have fewer letter costs to distribute in that scenario.  And you do distribute costs to letters, flats and parcels.



Can you answer my question, isn't it true that if you take the eight billion DALs out that you'd have fewer letter costs to distribute?


A
I would still like to refer to the fact that it depends on how those rural evaluation cost pools are developed, and I'm sure it would also depend on what, other characteristics of what the pieces with DALs would be versus pieces without DALs.  So I really am not able to answer that.


Q
Well if there are eight billion fewer other letters, doesn't that affect the letter distribution?  Wouldn't it reduce the amount of the letter distribution?  If you can't say that's fine.  I'm just trying to get help where I can find it.


A
As I said, we take the rural evaluation cost pools  and cross-walk them to DMM shapes.  I don't know how it would affect those rural evaluation cost pools.



(Pause)


Q
When you distribute the rural carrier costs from shape to weight, isn't it true that you don't have any tallies or direct data from the national rural mail count to guide you?


A
As mentioned in my response to Val-Pak-T-43-4, we use volumes to distribute rural delivery costs to weight increment and there I'm referring to RPW volumes.


Q
So nothing out of the national rural mail count, correct?


A
It's my understanding that the only weight information available is from RPW.



MR. OLSON:  Mr. Chairman, I thank you.  That's all we have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Mr. Olson.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Dr Schenk.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there anyone else who would like to cross-examine this witness?



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  I have --



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Just a moment.  We'll go with Commissioner Goldway first.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you, Chairman Omas.



My questions are somewhat technical and they deal with the parcel post weight study that was performed and submitted and is part of Library Reference J-113.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  According to Table 1 in the parcel post weight study in that Library Reference, only 21 out of the 85 mailers responded to the survey that you conducted, and we're concerned that this large non-response rate could result in bias.  I'd like you to discuss the likelihood of whether the non-response bias and the effect of non-response bias, what kind of results that could have on the survey results.



THE WITNESS:  In developing the sample for the study, we used a stratified random sample methodology.  That was done in part to help mitigate any bias that might result from non-response.  I don't actually have that table in front of me.  I believe that the sample volumes in that table are reported by stratum.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  If it makes things easier, I have copies of Table 1, parcel post weight study, survey piece coverage by stratum, taken from your Library Reference and if I could give one to you and circulate it.



I don't know if this needs to be submitted as an exhibit since it's part of the Library Reference.  It's really just for discussion.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Yes, I think it does need to be admitted as an exhibit.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Maybe our counsel can tell me what the proper label would be for doing that.



(Pause)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This will be designated as Commission XE-1 (Schenk).




(The document was marked for identification as Commission Exhibit XE-1 (Schenk) was received into evidence.)
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COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



If you look at the table, at the column which is the second from the last, stratum pieces Postal fiscal year 2000.



THE WITNESS:  Yes.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  You'll see that the actual volume are 52,760,000 whatever, over 52 million in DBMC versus 9,145,000 in DDU.



But if you look at the respondent mailer pieces you'll see that the DBMC pieces are only 1.807 million, 100,807,506.  And I guess it's two billion 220 -- I'm sorry.  The numbers speak for themselves here.



But the point is that regardless of my inability to express the decimals correctly there are more DDU pieces in the respondents column than there are DBMC even though in the overall volume the DBMC is so much greater.



Might this suggest that this survey response was not necessarily random?



THE WITNESS:  One of the reasons that we use a stratified random sample is that it helps to mitigate any, it helps us to adjust, to mitigate any bias in the responses.



The numbers you're referring to refer to the non-PSA certainty stratum and there we had 11 out of 20 responding.  Those 11 mailers who were responding only represent those 20 in that stratum.  They don't represent any other mailers when we roll up to an overall average.



So although the volumes there indicate that there's more DDU mail among the respondents than in general in that stratum, so there will be some variation there in the estimates, they only represent mailers in that stratum.  So any variation that would add to the overall results is somewhat mitigated because of the stratified random sample method.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  But even within that category only 10 of the 21 responded or 11 of the 21.



THE WITNESS:  11 of the 20 is indicated responding.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  If their sample was biased, and did not represent -- It's still not a complete group from your stratum, if their results were biased would that further bias the results even if you have factored in some adjustment?



THE WITNESS:  That would cause more variation in the estimates, but I'm not sure if it necessarily causes bias in the estimates.  Just more variation.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Did you do any calculation for standard errors?



THE WITNESS:  No, I think on page five of that Library Reference we describe, we talk about standard errors and how they were not calculated in this case.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Would it be possible to do such?



THE WITNESS:  One of the problems is because of the low response rate it's difficult to do a bootstrapping estimate of those standard errors.



One thing that I do want to note is that the results for average weight at least come very close to the results you would find in RPW, and that does indicate that there may be some, that there's validity in the results of the study.




I'm just concerned with the low response rate whether the variances that would be calculated would be very informative to us.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  We're concerned, too.



I have another question which is on page six of Library Reference J-113.  You mentioned that the survey estimate lies in, the quality of the survey estimate lies in the closeness of their average weight to the RPW average weight, I think that's what you just commented on.



Do you have any statistical measure of closeness, confidence intervals that you might suggest or that you've used in estimating that there was a closeness in the average weight.



THE WITNESS:  I don't recall, since we don't have standard errors we can't really do a confidence interval on that average.  I don't recall what the specific numbers were so I don't know how --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  How would you determine closeness then?



THE WITNESS:  I think in this case what we were looking at was looking at the estimates and seeing just in a relative way how close they were.  I don't recall the exact estimate so I can't --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Is there anything more specific that you might be able to offer in writing?



THE WITNESS:  Yes.  We can look at that.  I don't recall the specific numbers so I can't adjust them right now.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Would it be possible to derive similar estimates of mean values from distributions that differ substantially?  Given the small survey results.



THE WITNESS:  Yes, that is possible.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  If it's all right with postal counsel, can we get some additional clarification of the term closeness if the witness is able to do that within the next seven days?



MS. McKENZIE:  Certainly, Commissioner Goldway.



Again, with the holidays I just wanted to --



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  It's all right if it's after the first of the year.



MS. McKENZIE:  Okay, thank you very much.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



COMMISSIONER GOLDWAY:  Thank you.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Commissioner Covington?



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  I just have some general questions that I want to ask Dr. Schenk here in regard to your cost savings analyses and so forth because I think the overall purpose and scope of your testimony was to discuss savings, and regretfully I haven't heard too many people here today mention the profound or the significant impact that bundle breakage probably had, even though that was one of the first things that you touched on in your testimony.  So maybe as these proceedings go on we can look at breakage and what it does with flats, and periodicals as it figures in the processing cost.



But what I wanted to know, I as looking at some of your responses to interrogatories and found very interesting the way a lot of the responses came back when looking at rural carriers versus the amount of, well, in comparison to what the city carrier does as far as cost.



When you do these analyses, and I know Dr. Schenk, that you tie in a lot of other references from Ms. Daniel, from R-2001, to Witness Robinson and Moeller.  But when you looked at some of your cost savings as it related to the purpose and scope of your testimony did you consider any factors like manual productivity, what affect the new FS-100s are having on performance?  I think back in R-2000-1 there was a lot of thought that was given to maybe retrofitting your FSM-1000s with OCRs and automatic feeders.  Did you put any -- How much relevancy was put on that when you were looking at preparing your testimony here in R-2001-1?



THE WITNESS:  In preparing the cost savings analysis for the bundle breakage study, one of the inputs I used is Witness Miller's flats mail processing cost model in order to estimate those cost savings.  So to what degree he looks at these various factors, that's how it would be reflected in those estimates.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  When we talk about, we noticed there's been more automation as far as flat processing has occurred which has led to cost savings as far as USPS is concerned.



 I think back in R-2001-1 the Commission actually recommended that periodical mailers might want to do a better job or might want to be required to prepare their carrier routes, pre-sorted mail, using I think our Commission language was using up-to-date USPS line of travel or LOT information.  Are you in a position to expound on how that's coming along?



THE WITNESS:  I don't know to what degree mailers are doing more line of travel preparation for periodicals than they were back in R-2000.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  One other question, we know, at least I've learned in the short time that I've been here that there is a great difference in processing and dealing with mails in sacks as opposed to pallets, am I correct?



How much emphasis did you look at when -- I mean looking at your cost savings I think in one of your tables beginning you look at basically the test year cost differentials between periodical flats, mail which was prepared on pallets, and then that prepared with sacks.  Can you expound on that a little bit for me as to how you arrived at this per piece savings?



THE WITNESS:  I think you're referring to Library Reference 100 and what we did to determine that or what I did to determine that cost difference between palletized and sack mailings was to look at the cost difference associated with the mail, when it arrives at the destinating plant, that is when that sack or pallet is going to be broken and that mail would be processed as bundles or pieces instead of in the container.



So we looked at what different activities were involved with the handling of sacks and pallets at that point in the process and then costed out those different activities.  That's what's presented in the analysis in Library Reference 100.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Another question, Dr. Schenk, what impact has AL-001, what impact has that requirement or how has USPS use of a five digit sort scheme figured into your most recent analysis?



THE WITNESS:  I don't really look at the cost savings in any of my analysis of L-001.  That wasn't something I was asked to look at in this case.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Vertical flat casings.  Did you have an occasion to deal with any of that?



THE WITNESS:  No.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  One final question, as far as your combined automation and your pre-sort mailing analysis which I guess would be your bar coded versus non-bar coded pieces of mail, how much time was -- How much mail process cost savings or how much time did you personally put into looking at that part of the testimony that has been submitted in this current rate case?



THE WITNESS:  That's not something I was asked to look at.



COMMISSIONER COVINGTON:  Okay.  Thank you, Mr. Chairman. That's all I have for this witness.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you, Commissioner.



Dr. Schenk, I have two questions.  I have two requests to make.  One to you and one to the Postal Service in general.



To facilitate the process I have provided both you and counsel with a copy of the questions.  I will read it for the record.



Dr. Schenk, I understand that your analysis involves FORTRAN programs that were run on a mainframe.  For example, the program code submitted was Library Reference J-59 and Library Reference J-117.



Could you please provide these FORTRAN programs in a form that can be run on a PC and include the identification of any special equipment, compilers, applications and instructions that may be required to run them on a PC?  Or as an alternative, provide the program in PCSAS.



The question to the Postal Service, could you please provide the corresponding program used to develop with Ms. Schenk's results using the cost methodology adopted by the Commission in R-2000-1.  In particular, please provide FORTRAN programs in Library Reference J-83 as programs that can be run on a PC plus the identification of any special equipment, compiler, applications, and instructions that may be required to run them on a PC.  Or as an alternative, provide programs in a PCSAS.



Could you please provide this material to us as promptly as possible?



MS. McKENZIE:  Mr. Chairman, while Dr. Schenk was testifying we checked with Christensen Associates and we were not able to talk to the technician there to see if it's possible, but some of Dr. Schenk's colleagues here are expressing some grave concern of being able to do it.



We will get back to you with a status report as to whether we can provide a PC version.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Get back to us on that as soon as possible, please.



MS. McKENZIE:  Yes.  Certainly before the end of this week.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Thank you.



Ms. McKenzie, would you like some time with your witness?



MS. McKENZIE:  Yes please, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  How much?



MS. McKENZIE:  We think ten minutes might be enough time.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Great, we will reconvene at ten after 4:00.



(Recess taken  from 3:59 to 4:10 p.m.)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Ms. McKenzie?



MS. McKENZIE:  Thank you, Mr. Chairman.  We have, I believe, just one question on Redirect.


REDIRECT EXAMINATION



BY MS. McKENZIE:


Q
Dr. Schenk, you indicated to counsel for Val-Pak that you rolled the base year costs forward in LR-J-58.  Would you like to clarify your response?


A
Yeah, I would like to make one clarification to that.



While I do calculate test year costs by subclass, shape and weight increment, I used the test year before rates costs from Witness Patelunas in his testimony T-12.  So I don't do an independent roll forward. I use his roll forward costs in developing my test year costs.



MS. McKENZIE:  Thank you.  That's all we have.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Is there any Redirect?  Mr. Olson?


RECROSS-EXAMINATION



BY MR. OLSON:


Q
Thank you.  I have to ask, Witness Patelunas when he rolls forward costs doesn't care about things like shape and weight as I understand it.  He thinks in big terms.  So when he's doing his roll forward, how does that help you roll forward these costs by shape and weight from base year to test year?


A
In addition to the totals that we get from Witness Patelunas there are various factors that we use for cost by shape as well as the distributions from the base year in order to roll up the base year numbers to test year.



So we do use other factors by shape to do those calculations as well.


Q
Can you give me an illustration of one of those other factors?


A
You will notice that in the test year, in the summary test year sheets in the LR-58 workbooks, we reference some cost factors that were developed in, I can't remember if it's LR-J-52 or 53.  I can't remember exactly which one.  But that has to do with the ratio of costs, of total test year costs by shape, test year to base year costs by shape from those Library References.  That's an example of some of the factors we used.


Q
Just to clarify then, you're saying that you do project the base year cost to the test year, but you also use some of what Witness Patelunas does in his roll forward, is that correct?


A
Yes.  We take our base year weight distributions and project them to test year using the factors that are developed from Witness Patelunas' roll forward analysis.


Q
And the same thing would be true for shape, would it?


A
Yes.


Q
You said weight factors.


A
Oh.


Q
So you mean shape and weight factors.


A
Yes.



MR. OLSON:  Thank you, Dr. Schenk.



Thank you, Mr. Chairman.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Mr. Hall, any Recross?



MR. HALL:  No Recross, but I do have one procedural matter if I may.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Please.



MR. HALL:  You deferred ruling on the admission of the four MMA Cross-Examination exhibits which sort of leaves me a little bit in limbo in terms of their placement in the record.



I think that whatever will happen with them will be governed by your evidentiary ruling so, and this is perhaps consistent with Postal Service counsel's suggestion that they be appended to the transcript.  I would suggest that they be copied into the transcript at the place that I asked that they be admitted.  And then whether or not I can use them as evidence will be, as I say, dependent upon what your ruling is.  But I'm concerned that we not get them too far removed or in some different transcript or something.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Counsel?



MS. McKENZIE:  The Postal Service has no objection to them being transcribed into the transcript associated with Dr. Schenk's testimony.



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  Without objection.



Ms. Schenk, that completes your testimony here today.  We appreciate your appearance and your contribution to our record and we thank you.  You're excused.



(Witness excused)



CHAIRMAN OMAS:  This concludes today's hearings. We will reconvene tomorrow morning at 9:30 a.m. when we will receive testimony from Postal Service witnesses Mays, Miller and Moeller.  Thank you.



(Whereupon the hearing was concluded, to reconvene at 9:30 a.m. on Wednesday, December 19, 2001.)
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